COMPARISON OF PHENANTHRIDINE WITH OTHER AZA-AROMATIC HETEROCYCLES

JOHN EISCH

Max Planck Institut für Kohlenforschung, Mülheim, Germany

AND

HENRY GILMAN

Department of Chemistry, Iowa State College, Ames, Iowa

Received September 25, 1956

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	526
II.	Aromaticity	527
III.	Theoretical views of the chemistry of aza-aromatic systems	530
	A. General considerations	530
	B. Bond fixation	530
	C. Quantum-mechanical treatment of aza-aromatic heterocycles	531
	D. Transition-state treatment of aromatic substitution	536
IV.	Factors affecting the mode of attack on aza-aromatic systems	539
	A. Species undergoing attack	539
	B. Attacking species	539
	C. Reversibility	540
	D. Substituents	540
	E. Catalysts	541
	F. Teinperature	541
	G. Solvent	541
V.	Chemical properties	542
	A. Substitution reactions	542
	B. Electrophilic substitution	543
	1. Nitration	543
	2. Halogenation	544
	3. Sulfonation	545
	4. Mercuration	546
	5. Friedel-Crafts alkylation	546
	C. Nucleophilic substitution.	546
	1. Alkylation.	546
	2. Amination	548
	3. Hydride-ion reduction	548
	4. Hydroxylation	549
	5. Cyanation	549
	D. Free-radical substitution	550
	1. Phenylation	550
	2. Methylation	550
	3. Reduction.	551
	4. Coupling	551
	5. High-temperature reactions	552
	E. Addition reactions	552
	1. Hydrogenation	552
	2. Reaction with dialkyl acetylenedicarboxylate	552
	3. Nitrogen complexes	553

	a. N-Oxides	553
	b. Quaternization	553
	c. Salt formation	554
	F. Ring stability.	554
	G. Comparison of characteristic derivatives	554
	1. Amino derivatives	555
	2. Carboxylic acids	557
	3. Dihydro derivatives	558
	4. Halogen derivatives	558
	5. Hydroxyl derivatives	559
	6. Methyl derivatives	560
	7. N-Oxides	561
VI.	Tables of phenanthridine derivatives	562
VII.	Physical properties	567
	A. Molecular dimensions	567
	B. Molar refraction	569
	C. Dipole moments	572
	D. Infrared spectra	572
	E. Ultraviolet spectra.	573
	F. Thermochemical data	573
VIII.	Physiological properties	574
IX.	References	575

I. INTRODUCTION

Six-membered nitrogen heterocycles having a formal set of conjugated double bonds occupy a position of prime importance in organic chemistry. Not only do these heterocycles undergo a variety of reactions, but also these systems exhibit a broad spectrum of physiological properties. As they are isosteric with the corresponding aromatic carbocycles, these pyridinoid hydrocarbons may be designated as aza-aromatic heterocycles to stress their similarity to benzenoid hydrocarbons in both reactivity and structure. It is to be expected, however, that the cyclic nitrogen atom will endow aza-aromatic systems with distinguishing properties. These include basicity and a more pronounced proneness to attack by basic reagents. Moreover, the diminished symmetry of the pyridinoid ring allows the existence of more isomers; for example, there are three monosubstituted pyridines. The voluminous literature on aza-aromatic heterocycles attests to the chemical versatility of these systems.

Although there are several monographs that consider in detail the known chemistry of individual heterocycles (89, 272), there exists no comprehensive correlation of the chemistry of aza-aromatic heterocycles as a whole. It is the purpose of this review to compare the analogous chemistry of these aza-aromatic heterocycles and their characteristic derivatives in terms of our present experimental and theoretical knowledge. Modern concepts of molecular structure will be invoked in synthesizing a rational view of aza-aromatic character. The discussion will be largely limited to the monoaza-aromatic heterocycles: pyridine, quinoline, isoquinoline, acridine, and phenanthridine. The behavior to be expected of polyaza-aromatic systems such as quinoxaline and triazine usually involves a reasonable extrapolation of the chemistry of the monoaza-aromatic systems. Five- and seven-membered nitrogen heterocycles such as pyrrole and azepine will not be considered. Phenanthridine, a nitrogen isoster of phenanthrene, is taken as the focal point of these considerations. There are several valid reasons for this. First, there has recently been a revival of interest in the fundamental chemistry of the phenanthridine system. Despite the large number of phenanthridine derivatives prepared by the cyclization of biphenyl derivatives (249), little progress previously had been made in the substitutional chemistry of this nucleus. In fact, the nitration of phenanthridine, first reported in 1932 (196), gave rise to mononitrophenanthridines which were not identified until 1952 (57). In addition, the direct bromination of phenanthridine has been accomplished only recently (111). By consideration of the known behavior of other heterocycles, the remaining gaps in the knowledge of phenanthridine chemistry will become more apparent.

Second, the discovery of the trypanocidal potency of certain phenanthridine derivatives (197) and their general bacteriostatic properties (8) has given the phenanthridine system a new-found physiological importance. Third, since its molecular asymmetry presents nine nonequivalent positions for substitution, phenanthridine may subject any theory of substitution to a more rigorous test. Factors determining the preferred site of substitution may be more carefully evaluated with such a complex system.

In addition to the discussion of phenanthridine in relation to other azaaromatic heterocycles, there is included in tables 5 to 11 a compilation of the known phenanthridine derivatives. This list of compounds is intended to supplement that given in a previous review (249). This latter article contains an adequate survey of phenanthridine chemistry up to 1950, but generally lists only those phenanthridines prepared by the cyclization of 2-acylaminobiphenyls. A more detailed and interpretative discussion, but lacking a tabulation of compounds, has also appeared (263). The present list attempts to cover the literature from 1884 through 1955, although some more recent articles are included.

The numbering systems of the nitrogen heterocycles appearing in this review are in accord with usages of *Chemical Abstracts*. Both the *Ring Index* (207) and *Chemical Abstracts* (since 1937) advocate the numbering system for phenanthridine shown in formula I. The system employed previous to 1937 and still favored by foreign journals is given in formula II. This system has the merit of paralleling that of phenanthrene. Nevertheless, for the sake of conforming to American usage, system I will be employed throughout this review.



II. AROMATICITY

The fact that chemical knowledge gathered from the study of aliphatic compounds failed to account for the behavior of aromatic systems has been termed historically the "benzene problem." Eminent chemists from almost the beginning of organic chemistry have been intrigued by the unusual stability of these systems and the preference for substitution rather than addition reactions. It has been long recognized, moreover, that certain cyclic nitrogen compounds such as pyridine also possessed this aromatic character. Thus an analogous "pyridine problem" arose. Here, indeed, the experimental facts were even more puzzling. Not only did pyridine derivatives have unique properties such as basicity, but they underwent reactions with sodium amide and potassium hydroxide (61, 63) with a facility unknown to benzene.

Preëlectronic interpretations of the aromatic character of pyridine closely paralleled the explanations proposed for the behavior of benzene. Korner and Dewar (85) proposed a cyclic structure of alternate oscillating double bonds analogous to Kekulé's representation of benzene (144), and shortly afterwards Riedel (222) supported a Dewar structure containing a para bond between the nitrogen and the gamma carbon. This was followed by a centric structure advanced by Bamberger (20). However, perhaps the representation of pyridine most in accord with modern views was that based on Thiele's theory of partial valences (250). It would be overdemanding to expect that a fully satisfying solution to the problem of aromaticity would predate the knowledge of molecular structure and the nature of chemical bonding. Thus, the subsequent formulation of the electronic theory of valence (152, 171) coupled with newer experimental data gave a firm foundation to the more satisfying views which were to follow.

The discovery of the electron and the postulation of its role in chemical bonding laid the stage for a more intimate understanding of chemical behavior. The statement by de Broglie (41) that small particles such as electrons should exhibit wave properties was experimentally confirmed by Davisson and Germer (72), who showed that an electron beam could indeed be diffracted. Schrödinger (232) and Heisenberg (127) independently began to give mathematical expression to these wave properties of matter. Heisenberg's uncertainty principle postulated that both the energy and the position of an electron could not be determined exactly. The position of an electron in an atomic field was therefore expressed as a probability function, the results of which were expressed as electron density patterns. Application of these quantum-mechanical calculations to such simple systems as the hydrogen molecule permits the observed energy of the chemical bond to be duplicated to a high degree (134), but extension to larger molecules in a similar manner thus far is unfeasible owing to mathematical complexities. Consequently, the search has been undertaken to develop simplified, approximate methods for estimating molecular energies which would still yield useful information. In the study of aromatic systems factors to be unified and rationalized include: the inherent stability of such systems; the orientation of substituting species; the relative reactivities of related aromatic compounds. Quantummechanical calculations have made gratifying progress in attaining these goals, but certain facets of present theory are still quite unsatisfactory. Often the divergence of theoretical predictions and experimental results indicates the importance of certain factors neglected in the simplified treatment and stresses the fact that theory and experiment must keep close company if they are to be mutually helpful.

Two approximate methods of treating aromatic compounds such as benzene and pyridine are the valence-bond method and the molecular orbital method. Both methods have commendable features, but they are different approaches to the same problem. Neither is intrinsically a more accurate description of the molecule, but in certain instances one method may prove more convenient than the other.

For the organic chemist the valence-bond method has the advantage of beginning with the classical, preëlectronic valence formulae and treating them according to wave-mechanical principles. In the approach of Hückel (133) and of Pauling and Wheland (209) a fair approximation of the molecular wave function (Ψ) for benzene was found to be a linear combination of the two Kekulé $(\psi_{\text{K}_1}, \psi_{\text{K}_2})$ and the three Dewar structures $(\psi_{\text{D}_1}, \psi_{\text{D}_2}, \psi_{\text{D}_3})$.

$$\Psi = C_1(\psi_{\kappa_1} + \psi_{\kappa_2}) + C_2(\psi_{D_1} + \psi_{D_2} + \psi_{D_3})$$

This set of valence-bond formulae is a complete but not a unique set, as others could be used. Solution of the wave equation tends to be more complicated, since one employs many-electron functions and takes account of electron spin. The result is a unique structure of lowered energy, difficult to express in common structural symbols, but one whose nature can be judged from coefficients (C_1 and C_2) of the contributing structures. There are other ionic structures which do not contribute significantly to the ground state of benzene (III) (and hence may be neglected), but are important in pyridine (IV).



Invoking such ionic structures is useful in explaining the chemical reactivity of nitrogen heterocycles. In this regard, Daudel (71) has carried out a valencebond treatment of pyridine.

The molecular orbital approximation assumes that the atoms composing the molecule of benzene are arranged as they are in the final molecule. The electrons constituting the skeletal framework of the molecule (σ -electrons) are then fed in. Owing to the geometry of these bonds, little interaction other than covalent-bond formation will take place. However, since the carbon atoms have formed a planar hexagon by assuming sp^2 hybridization, each carbon atom has a p orbital extending above and below the plane of the ring. Since these p orbitals overlap, they interact to form three pi orbitals of lower energy and three of higher. Hence the six remaining electrons upon being fed in will occupy the three lowest-lying molecular pi orbitals. The diminution of energy upon the overlapping of the p orbitals is explained by the delocalization of the p-electron in a pi orbital spread out above and below the ring (68). By the application of the so-called " π -electron approximation," the energy calculations consider only the stabilization obtained by the delocalization of six π -electrons in three molecular orbitals. Hence the wave function Ψ is considered to be:

$$\Psi = \sum_{n=1}^{6} C_n \psi_n$$

As in the wave-particle in a box, the energy of the electron is diminished by increasing the positional latitude of the particle. The results of molecular orbital calculations on such systems are considerably simpler, but they do not lead to any structural formulae. Instead a molecular diagram giving data on π -electron density, bond order, and free valence is indicated. The avoidance of classical molecular formulae is a merit of the method, as it obviates the often misunderstood notion of resonance hybrids. Nevertheless, the enlightened use of valence-bond structures is quite advantageous in certain qualitative considerations. Semiquantitative calculations, on the other hand, are more readily made by means of the molecular orbital method.

A close consideration of the treatment of the pyridine molecule by the method of molecular orbitals will be given below. The utility, scope, and limitations of such calculations are not often stressed. Consequently, it is important that organic chemists be aware of the approximations involved and the dependability of such calculations.

III. THEORETICAL VIEWS OF THE CHEMISTRY OF AZA-AROMATIC SYSTEMS

A. GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS

An adequate theoretical treatment of aza-aromatic heterocycles must rationalize not only the stability of the ring system but the different orientations of substitution encountered when cationic, anionic, and free-radical reagents are employed. Moreover, the basicity and dipole moments of these systems must be accounted for.

B. BOND FIXATION

As a consequence of the electronic theory of valence it was realized that the basicity of these nitrogen compounds could be due to the unshared electron pair on the nitrogen and that the dipole moment was a manifestation of the electronegativity difference between carbon and nitrogen. Prior to quantum-mechanical treatment of these systems, previous attempts to rationalize reactivity have been based on the concept of "static bonds" in these heterocycles. For example, such proposed formulae for isoquinoline were



and by chemical reactivity V was adjudged a better representation of isoquinoline than VII, since certain anionic reagents added to the system in a 1,2 rather than a 2,3 manner. VI was considered less satisfactory than V, because according to the Fries rule, VI had only one fully aromatic ring. A classical application of the "static bond" concept is the work of Renshaw, Friedman, and Gajewski (221), who coupled the known aminoquinolines with diazonium compounds.

Assuming that coupling would occur ortho to the amino group only if a double bond intervened, or para if two double bonds were present, these workers found that the sites of reaction were in accord with Erlenmeyer's structure of quinoline (VIII).



However, the fact that quinoline does indeed have resonance energy (69 kcal. per mole) means that other resonance structures make appreciable contributions to the resonance hybrid. Even if the Erlenmeyer structure were to be the largest single contributor of the linear combination function (i.e., that its ψ would have the largest coefficient), the delocalization or resonance energy would make the resulting unique structure of still lower energy.

Another related approach to the rationalization of the chemical behavior of nitrogen heterocycles has been forwarded by Bergstrom (31). Extending Franklin's ammonia system of compounds, Bergstrom considered the C=N linkage as an ammono aldehyde and hence viewed quinoline as a cyclic ammono aldehyde ether in this system of compounds. All the addition reactions to the azomethine linkage could be correlated with the behavior of aldehydes in similar cases. Derivatives substituted in the alpha position, such as amino, halo, hydroxyl, and methyl, could be compared with amides, acid halides, acids, and methyl ketones. Explanation of similar behavior of the gamma, but not the beta, position rested upon Fuson's principle of vinylogy (106) by which the gamma position would be a vinylogous alpha position. This implicitly assumes bond fixation to the positions represented by Erlenmeyer's formula (VIII).

These views give a fair understanding of chemical behavior but do not take cognizance of modern advances in molecular structure. Besides, the use of chemical reactivity to determine electronic configurations is quite unsatisfactory in aromatic systems, since the molecule will be perturbed by different reagents to varying degrees.

C. QUANTUM-MECHANICAI. TREATMENT OF AZA-AROMATIC HETEROCYCLES

The modern concept of aromaticity as evolved from quantum-mechanical considerations is readily extrapolated to heterocycles such as pyridine, quinoline, and phenanthridine. Owing to the presence of the nitrogen, certain changes must be made in the treatment. The most apparent property distinguishing these compounds from carbocycles is basicity. This stems from the unshared pair of sp^2 hybridized electrons on the nitrogen. Since this orbital extends out from the nitrogen in the plane of the ring (sigma orbital), it cannot overlap with the π -electron cloud which has a node in the plane of the ring. This is theoretically significant, because electromeric interactions have been suggested (16) whereby this electron pair would enhance the electron density at the beta position (IX).



However, the nonoverlapping or orthogonality of the sigma and pi orbitals mitigates against such interactions. Another consequence of this orthogonality is that fixation of a proton on the nitrogen will disturb the pi cloud only by increasing the effective electronegativity of the nitrogen atom. This point is made because the reduced reactivity of pyridine is often explained (198) in terms of the positive-pole pyridinium ion present in acid solution, analogous to the anilinium ion. Such a view neglects the difference in electronic shifts in forming these two cations. This electronic difference is reflected in the unlike behavior of aniline and its ion. On the other hand, pyridine appears to give the same orientation as its ion. The anilinium ion has a reduced reactivity, because fixation of a proton on the nitrogen changes hybridization from sp^2 to sp^3 and thus removes the nitrogen p orbital from overlapping with the pi cloud. Calculations suggest that the pyridinium ion (120) will have only a second-order diminution of charge density at the beta position compared with the unprotonated molecule.

A valence-bond view of pyridine and other pyridinoid systems should take account of two electronic effects caused by substituting the CH in benzene by N. First, by the inductive effect the electronegative nitrogen withdraws electrons



toward itself by the sigma-bond framework in the order alpha > beta > gamma carbon (X). Second, the pi cloud at the alpha and gamma carbons will be further depleted of π -electrons (XI). It is clear that such heterocycles will have unequal charge distributions. The physical consequence will be the generation of a dipole moment, whereas chemically the pyridine molecule should be quite susceptible to anionic attack at the alpha and gamma positions.

The molecular orbital treatment of aza-aromatic heterocycles has been considered by many workers, including Coulson and Longuet-Higgins (177), Dewar (74), Wheland and Pauling (275), and the French school (217). Although the method involves fairly simple calculations and gives interesting results, some rather formidable assumptions make the results subject to certain reservations.

As a trial wave function for the energy calculations of the pyridine molecule the assumption is made that an approximate wave function (Ψ) is that obtained by taking a linear combination of the nitrogen p orbital wave function and the five carbon 2 p orbital wave functions (π -electron approximation):

$$\Psi = C_1\psi_1 + C_2\psi_2 + C_3\psi_3 + C_4\psi_4 + C_5\psi_5 + C_6\psi_6$$

This wave function is substituted in the modified wave equation

$$E = \frac{\int \Psi H \Psi \, d\tau}{\int \Psi^2 \, d\tau}$$
$$E = \frac{\int \left(\sum_{n=1}^{6} C_n \psi_n\right) H\left(\sum_{n=1}^{6} C_n \psi_n\right) d\tau}{\int \left(\sum_{n=1}^{6} C_n \psi_n\right)^2 d\tau}$$

where E = energy of the system, H = Hamiltonian of the system, and $d\tau$ = spatial increment. This expression is expanded and the integrals obtained are denoted thus:

$$\int \psi_{N} H \psi_{M} d\tau = \int \psi_{M} H \psi_{N} d\tau = H_{NM} = H_{MN}$$
$$\int \psi_{N} \psi_{M} d\tau = \int \psi_{M} \psi_{N} d\tau = S_{NM} = S_{MN}$$

The energy equation is then partially differentiated according to each coefficient to give six differential equations, $\partial E/\partial C_n$, $n = 1, 2, \dots 6$. By the variation theorem (215) a minimization of energy can be obtained by setting each resulting equation equal to zero. The first of the resulting secular equations is

$$C_1(H_{11} - ES_{11}) + C_2(H_{12} - ES_{12}) + \dots + C_6(H_{16} - ES_{16}) = 0$$

Now, in order to simplify solution of these equations the following assumptions are imposed:

Rewriting the equations and using these approximations, one obtains this determinant:

$q - E + x\beta$	β	0	0	0	β	
β	$q - E + y\beta$	β	0	0	0	
0	β	q - E	eta	0	0	0
0	0	β	q - E	β	0	= 0
0	0	0	eta	q - E	β	
β	0	0	0	β	$q - E + y\beta$	

Useful results can be obtained by solving this determinant for the six roots of Eexpressed in terms of q and β to give the energy levels for the π -electrons of pyridine. However, the two parameters x and y must be assigned values to account for the decreased energy of a coulomb integral of an electronegative atom (β has negative sign). Unfortunately, no perfectly reliable method is known to estimate these values. Therefore, the error introduced by this uncertainty overshadows the other assumptions of the method. Depending upon the values chosen, the calculated π -electron densities of pyridine vary a great deal. This is illustrated by the data given in table 1. The most promising approach to estimating x and y seems to be the calculation of the dipole moment of pyridine by the vector addition of the pi and sigma dipole contributions. With x = 0.6 Löwdin (178) obtained a calculated moment of 2.36 D for pyridine, whereas Orgel and coworkers (206) obtained a value of 2.15 D when x was taken as 1.0. In correlating Hammett sigma values with π -electron densities of heterocycles, Jaffe (138) adjusted the value of x to give the best fit of values and found x = 0.59 to give good agreement. However, the experimental value of 2.15 D for the dipole moment of pyridine was recently obtained by microwave spectroscopy (73) and this tends to support a value of x = 1.0.

The charge densities could be calculated by inserting the three lowest values of E in the secular equations and obtaining the coefficients of the molecular wave functions. Calculations are simplified, however, by using first-order perturbation theory (177). This is especially advantageous with molecules such as

Calcu	ilated π -Electron	Densities in Pyr	2.	41	Referenc	
N	Cα	Cβ	Cγ			
1.59	0.85	0.95	6.82	2.0	0.25	(177)
1.59	0.83	0.96	0.82	2.0	0.2	(275)
1.274	0.946	0.980	0.874	1.0	0.4	(45)
1.327	0.901	0.982	0.910	0.9	0.1	(216)
1.264	0.920	0.983	0.934	0.6	0.0	(226)
1.234	0.909	1.006	0.940	0.6	0.0	(120)
1.190	0.932	0.993	0.958	0.48	0.0	(120)

TABLE 1 π -Electron densities of pyridine and values chosen for parameters x and y

phenanthridine, where the molecule is treated as a perturbed phenanthrene. As the parent carbocycle has more symmetry, the calculations can be simplified by group theory (94). The error introduced by the use of perturbation methods is well within the uncertainty caused by the estimation of x.

Besides the charge densities of the different atoms in aza-aromatic heterocycles, free-valence and mobile-bond indices can also be calculated. Free valence indicates the bonding tendency of an atom and is roughly linearly related to the polarizability of the atom. Mobile-bond order measures the multiple-bond character of a chemical linkage (68).

The chemical interpretation of these results is summarized thus (177). The assumption is made that all chemical reagents attack the heterocyclic substrate in one of three manners: first, by electrophilic or cationic attack such as nitration; second, by nucleophilic or anionic attack such as anination with potassium amide; or third, by free-radical processes such as phenylation with benzoyl peroxide. Electrophilic reagents will attack the heterocycles at sites of high π -electron density and nucleophilic reagents will seek out positions of low π -electron density. It is believed that free-radical reagents prefer positions having a high free-valence index.

Some interesting conclusions were reached in a study of the charge densities of a series of nitrogen heterocycles. First, the effect of aza substitution on π electron density diminishes with the distance between the site of substitution and a given atom. Second, the electronic effect of replacing an additional CH by N appears to be additive. Third, the greater the net charge at a position (either + or -), the more reactive it is to a charged reagent (- or +). Fourth, when there is little difference in the charge densities of positions, the polarizabilities of the positions become important.

Although this view of chemical reactivity is valuable, serious objections can be raised to the view that there is an undoubted correlation between calculated electron distribution and the observed chemical behavior. The nitration, bromination, and sulfonation of quinoline point up several weaknesses in this unified approach. For electrophilic attack the calculated charge densities favor $C_8 > C_6 > C_3$. Sulfonation does indeed occur at C_8 , but a temperature factor is involved, as C_6 is attacked at higher temperatures (109). In addition, bromination occurs at C_3 , although C_8 and C_6 seem more preferable from theory. If there is little difference in reactivity among the three positions, one would expect that the 8- and 6-isomers would also be found, but this is contrary to experiment (156). Finally, nitration occurs mainly at C_5 with less at C_8 (69). These difficulties in utilizing the charge densities of heterocycles to predict sites of substitution have been attributed to the importance of neglected factors.

From this stemmed the realization that changes in electronic configuration required to attain the transition state of the reaction might often be a predominant factor in determining the site of reaction (273). Another aspect, seriously ignored in the charge-density approach, is the specific nature of the reagent. The behavior of quinoline with the three different electrophilic reagents mentioned above illustrates the importance due to the reagent. Until Brown's work (46, 47), which will be discussed shortly, there was little concern over whether different electrophilic species might vary in their electronic demands upon the aromatic system in the course of reaction. Thus, a complete theoretical treatment of these aza-aromatic heterocycles necessitates consideration of many other factors besides the ground-state charge distribution of the substrate heterocycle. The following discussion will highlight those factors which must be weighed in the synthesis of a satisfactory rationalization of aza-aromatic chemical behavior.

D. TRANSITION-STATE TREATMENT OF AROMATIC SUBSTITUTION

In the transition-state view of chemical reactivity one reflects upon the electronic alterations undergone in the course of reaction. The variation in the energy of a system is considered as the substituting reagent interacts with the aromatic substrate to form a new bond as the old bond of the displaced group is stretched until the group is expelled. It is felt that a high-energy intermediate may be formed, as XIII, with the two transition states (XII and XIV) involved in getting in and out of such a state. The transition state of higher energy will determine the rate of substitution as the reaction proceeds along the reaction coordinate x (figure 1). The energy of activation (E^{\dagger}) is the difference between the energy of the rate-determining transition state (XII or XIV) and that of the ground state of the reagents. If different aromatic carbon atoms are present in a molecule, substitution should occur preferentially at that carbon atom having the lowest E^{i} . One could then make an accurate prediction of preference in aromatic substitution if there were some manner of assessing the energy of the transition state. Owing to the uncertainty in the exact configuration of this transition state, any semiquantitative calculations must be based upon an assumed model for this state.

In substitution reactions occurring at aromatic carbon atoms it is likely that the original sp^2 hybridization is transformed to approximately an sp^3 or tetrahedral configuration (see XIII in figure 1) in the course of reaction. Consequently, Wheland (273) sought to assess the loss of resonance energy of various aromatic



FIG. 1. Variation of the potential energy along the reaction coordinate x

systems by taking such a tetrahedral configuration for the transition-state model. The resonance energy of the tetrahedral model was calculated by the method of molecular orbitals. The resonance energy of the transition state, minus the resonance energy of the ground state obtained in a similar fashion, gave the loss in stabilization $(W_{\rm B})$ in going to the transition state. The quantity $W_{\rm B}$ was taken as an index of E° . Hence, the fact that naphthalene is attacked usually at the 1-position rather than at the 2-position is rationalized by the fact that $W_{\rm B_1} < W_{\rm B_2}$. The method can be applied to electrophilic, nucleophilic, and free-radical attack. Applied to pyridine, the method gave results in general accord with experiment.

Since the chemical reactivity of aza-aromatic systems can be interpreted either in terms of the ground-state electronic distribution of the heterocycle or the loss of resonance energy in attaining a tetrahedral transition stage, the choice between the two approaches will depend upon the position of the transition state along the reaction coordinate x in figure 1. Both views, however, express extremes of the actual case. As the electrophilic reagent is varied from nitric acid through bromine to sulfuric acid, one might expect a variation in the electronic perturbation of the substrate aromatic compound and hence a shift in the nature of the transition state. Recent studies by Brown and coworkers (46, 47) give experimental foundation for this view and show that the nature of the reagent is important. These workers computed the relative rates of electrophilic substitution of benzene and toluene. With a given reagent a high r(toluene)/r(benzene) was taken as evidence that the transition state in toluene received considerable hyperconjugative aid and hence that it resembled a tetrahedral configuration at the carbon atom attacked (XV).



Conversely, a low ratio suggested that the transition state had been reached before a tetrahedral configuration had been attained. As it did not receive hyperconjugative aid, such a reagent was considered more reactive. In a parallel study the meta/para ratios for the attack of the same reagents on toluene were determined. A high value of meta/para suggested that the reagent under consideration had a lower selectivity than one yielding a low meta/para value. In such a manner it was observed that reagents having a high reactivity had a low selectivity (nitric acid), whereas those reagents exhibiting a lower reactivity had a higher selectivity (bromine). (Two exceptions, sulfonation and mercuration, are explicable in terms of proton elimination being the rate-determining step.) Electronically, this correlation may be interpreted thus: The less reactive and more selective electrophilic reagents seem to attain a transition state whose geometry is closely approximated by a tetrahedral configuration at the carbon atom under attack (XIII). Here the factor deciding the site of attack will be the loss of resonance stabilization (i.e., the localization energy) caused by the removal of the p orbital of that carbon atom from the aromatic pi cloud. On the other hand, since the more reactive reagents attain a transition state which is shifted from the tetrahedral model toward the reactants, the site of attack on the aromatic system will depend less on the localization energies and more on the charge densities and autopolarizabilities of the aromatic ground state. Thus, more reactive electrophilic reagents have sufficiently strong cationic centers to polarize the aromatic pi cloud at longer distances and to cause interaction. These looser transition states may consist of a longer new bond or a nonlocalized pi complex.

This relationship between the selectivity and reactivity of chemical reagents seems to be one of wide utility. For example, it seems quite reasonable to extrapolate it to cover nucleophilic attack on aza-aromatic heterocycles as well. Both organolithium and organomagnesium reagents are able to alkylate nitrogen heterocycles such as pyridine and quinoline. Nevertheless, there is a distinct difference of behavior with pyridine. Organolithium reagents attack the alpha position readily (285), whereas allylmagnesium bromide attacks the gamma position with lessened facility (113). An explanation of this difference may be in the following considerations: n-Butyllithium is an extremely vigorous nucleophilic reagent, attacking the heterocycles from pyridine to phenanthridine readily even at low temperatures. Allylmagnesium bromide, on the other hand, is a selective nucleophile toward aza-aromatic heterocycles, since it yields only 9 per cent of product with pyridine and gives 81 per cent with acridine. If Brown's correlation on electrophilic attack is extended to nucleophilic attack, one sees that the extremely reactive *n*-butyllithium will attain a transition state shifted toward the ground state, where charge density and autopolarizability favor attack at the 2-position (225). With the less reactive allyl Grignard reagent the transition state should be close to tetrahedral. Invoking Hammond's thermic postulate (121), one can then say that since the latter transition state resembles the allyl-dihydro magnesium bromide product geometrically, it must also resemble the product in energy. Consequently, this product or the dihydro derivative obtained upon hydrolysis is a fair model for the transition state. Hence the respective localization energies for the alpha and gamma positions will become important. Since 1,4-dihydropyridines (XVI) seem to be more stable than 1,2dihydro derivatives (34) (XVII), the activation (localization) energy may be



lower for an attack on the gamma position in pyridine by selective nucleophiles. Other examples of the preference of selective nucleophiles for attack of the gamma position will be mentioned later (Section V,G,4).

IV. FACTORS AFFECTING THE MODE OF ATTACK ON AZA-AROMATIC SYSTEMS

A. SPECIES UNDERGOING ATTACK

The approximate calculations leading to π -electron densities and indices of free valence have already been discussed. It was further stated that the pyridinium ion, present in electrophilic processes, differed in degree and in kind from the "positive-pole" anilinium ion. It is conceded, however, that the charged nature of the pyridinium ion should somewhat hinder electrophilic attack by both the direct field effect and the decrease in the polarizability of the pi cloud. On the other hand, such complexes as the 1-methylpyridinium ion or 1-oxide greatly enhance the reactivity of the alpha and gamma positions toward nucleophilic attack. Here there is increased electronegativity of the hetero atom, further diminishing the electron densities of these positions. No information is available on the effect of quaternization on the facility of attack by free radicals. If the polarizability of the site attacked is a dominating factor, the lessened polarizability of the heterocycle complex should decrease its reactivity.

As detailed discussion will later show, there is often an increase in reactivity to a given reagent as one passes through the series: pyridine, quinoline, isoquinoline, phenanthridine, and acridine. This holds true for electrophilic, nucleophilic, and free-radical attack. In the light of previous comments on the relation between the reactivity of reagents and the nature of the transition state, no one explanation is complete. The possible contributing factors can be summarized. First, the alpha and gamma carbon atoms become more positive as this series is ascended, and the remaining carbon atoms tend toward greater polarizability. This is especially true of dibenzopyridines, where the perturbing nitrogen is more distant. Hence reactivity toward both nucleophilic and electrophilic reagents increases. Second, the localization energy required to remove a p orbital from conjugation with the pi cloud becomes progressively less in this series of heterocycles.

A point should be made concerning the term of "substrate" for the heterocycle. This is arbitrarily applied for convenience. Previously it was said that with a given substrate, a more reactive reagent shifted the transition state toward the ground state and away from a tetrahedral configuration (figure 1). Conversely, it is also true that with a given reagent a more reactive heterocycle will also shift the transition state to the left.

B. ATTACKING SPECIES

Brown's (46, 47) work has shown that the nature of the electrophilic species does indeed determine the electronic demands to be made by the reagent. The correlation is applicable to electrophilic attack on aza-aromatic heterocycles and can be extended to cover nucleophilic attack as well. It would be interesting to determine how the behavior of the fairly stable triphenylmethyl radical compared with the reactive phenyl radical in the reaction with pyridine.

It is well to remember that experimental conditions can alter the nature and reactivity of a species. For example, electrophilic chlorination may occur through a number of species, Cl_2 , H_2OCl^{\oplus} , HOCl, or Cl^{\oplus} , depending upon conditions. As these chlorinating species vary in reactivity, it might be expected that they will attack aza-aromatic systems with various behavior. Also, the species could be changed from electrophilic to free radical in character by the use of higher temperatures or different catalysts.

C. REVERSIBILITY

The reversible nature of some substitution reactions is important in that such reactions tend to obscure the first choice of an attacking species. As a reversal of a substitution reaction will pass through the same reaction configurations as did the forward process (microscopic reversibility), the activation energy of the reverse process will be the activation energy of the forward reaction plus its thermodynamic heat of reaction:

$$E_{\rm rev.}^{:} = E_{\rm forward}^{:} + \Delta H$$

Reversibility of highly exothermic processes such as nitration is therefore extremely rare. One reported case cites the formation of 4-nitroacenaphthene from 2-nitroacenaphthene (193). Much more common are reversible sulfonations and brominations (109).

Similar to the classical sulfonation of naphthalene, quinoline yields under moderate conditions 8-quinolinesulfonic acid. The reversible nature of this process is evident from the fact that both quinoline and 8-quinolinesulfonic acid yield 6-quinolinesulfonic acid when heated at 300°C. with fuming sulfuric acid (109). Evidently sulfonation and desulfonation occur easily at the 8-position. The activation energy for sulfonation at the 6-position being higher, a higher temperature is required. The desulfonation of the 6-position is so difficult that sulfonation at the 6-position is effectively irreversible. The fact that reversible substitution reactions may take place makes it difficult to correlate halogenation reactions carried out at high temperatures with calculated π -electron densities.

D. SUBSTITUENTS

The electronic behavior of substituents in determining orientation and activation in aromatic systems has been admirably unified by Ingold, Hughes, and others (137). It may be said for heterocyclic systems in general that the presence of strongly activating or deactivating substituents will largely determine the orientation of entering electrophilic groups. In the case of nucleophilic attack, however, these species are still directed to positions alpha or gamma to the nitrogen atom.

The steric effects of substituents are often important in determining the position attacked by electrophilic species. For example, the nitration of quinoline gives mostly 5-nitroquinoline and some 8-nitroquinoline (69). However, the nitration of 4-methylquinoline gives mostly the 8-isomer (141). Presumably the proximity of the 4-methyl group presents a steric barrier to the attack of the nitronium ion at the 5-position.

E. CATALYSTS

Effectively, a catalyst is an agent which by raising or lowering the activation energy for a reaction retards or accelerates the attack on the molecule. The significance of catalysis in studying the reactivity of aza-aromatic heterocycles is that such assistance can alter the orientation of the attacking species or reactivity of the molecule. This is illustrated by the following examples.

Wibaut's extensive work on the high-temperature halogenation of pyridine and quinoline (129, 277–279) reveals that as the catalyst is changed from iron(II) bromide to copper(I) bromide the orientation changes from predominantly beta to alpha. Presumably the catalyst alters the attacking species from an electrophilic to a free-radical agent (89).

The nucleophilic solvolysis of α - and γ -halo compounds has been found to proceed more readily under acidic than under basic conditions. Evidence adduced by Banks (22) indicates that the protonation of the nitrogen further activates the alpha and gamma positions (XVIII, XIX) to attack by the nucleophilic water molecule.



As might be expected, hydrogenation catalysts show varying behavior. Raney nickel in alcohol preferentially reduces the pyridinoid ring (2), whereas colloidal platinum in acetic acid leads to a completely reduced product (235).

F. TEMPERATURE

The halogenation and nitration of pyridine show a sensitivity of orientation to temperature. At 300°C. with vapor-phase reactants the beta positions are favored. Around 500°C. much decomposition occurs, but attack occurs primarily at the alpha positions (129, 277). Again an explanation proposes a switch from electrophilic to radical attack (274).

The importance of temperature in cases of reversible reactions such as sulfonation has already been pointed out. However, the isomer distribution in such irreversible reactions as nitration is also somewhat sensitive to the reaction temperature. An elevation in temperature will make attack at less reactive positions significantly larger.

G. SOLVENT

The effect of solvent for the displacement reactions in aliphatic systems has been elegantly treated by Hughes and Ingold (134). From these conclusions one would expect some retardation of reaction rate in electrophilic or nucleophilic reactions run in highly polar solvents. The high dielectric properties of such media should diminish the interaction of charged species.

On the other hand, the electrophilic species generated by a given reagent may largely depend upon the solvent. For example, it is felt that electrophilic halogenation may be carried on by species such as HOX, H_2OX^{\oplus} , X_2 , and X^{\oplus} . These species vary in reactivity and the existence of any one of them in a solvent system depends upon the solvating and dielectric properties of the medium. As it is felt that the reactivity of an electrophilic species determines the electronic demands which it will make on an aza-aromatic heterocycle, the solvent employed may influence orientation. An example of this is the nitration of quinoline. With mixed acid the products are 5- and 8-nitroquinolines. However, with lithium nitrate in acetic anhydride 3-nitroquinoline is formed in low yield (76). Previous workers reported that the 7-nitro isomer was formed (15). Acetyl nitrate is felt to be the active agent in the latter case.

V. CHEMICAL PROPERTIES

A. SUBSTITUTION REACTIONS

Substitution and addition reactions in aza-aromatic systems tend to overlap. It has been pointed out that a substitution reaction on an aromatic system consists in the formation of a new bond and rupture of the old bond. Such a process may occur concertedly, or there may be formed a tetrahedral intermediate of varying stability (figure 1). Substitution then occurs in two discrete steps. If the intermediate is sufficiently stable, it may be isolated. Subsequent elimination of the original group may then require a distinct chemical reaction. As this intermediate is often isolable in nucleophilic attack on nitrogen heterocycles, the net result is an addition reaction, but as recovery of the aromatic system can be effected, it will be considered as substitution.

Factors contributing to the superior stability of the tetrahedral adduct in aza-aromatic systems might be considered briefly. In the case of benzene the formation of a 1,2 adduct (XX) should require a localization energy of 1.528 β ($\beta \simeq 20$ kcal.), the difference between the resonance energy of benzene and that of the butadiene-type adduct. For a 1,4 intermediate (XXI), however, the conjugation of the formal double bonds is completely disrupted and the localization energy is 2.0 β .



Addition of organometallic reagents $(R^{\ominus}M^{\oplus})$ to pyridine leads to 1,2 or 1,4 adducts similar to those depicted above for benzene (XXII, XXIII).



The localization energies for the corresponding pyridine adducts should be less than those given for the benzene molecule. When M is added to the nitrogen, this hetero atom still possesses two electrons which can occupy a p orbital. The latter orbital can overlap with the residual pi cloud, somewhat analogous to pyrrole systems. The net result is a smaller loss in resonance energy. Moreover, owing to the highly polar N—M bond, the anion XXIV can contribute even greater stabilization to the adduct.



B. ELECTROPHILIC SUBSTITUTION

1. Nitration

The species considered as the active agent in nitration is the nitronium ion, NO_2^{\oplus} (110). Brown's study indicates that this is a very reactive electrophile of low selectivity. Although the transition state is not very close to the reactants because of the high activation energy of nitration, it seems to be sufficiently shifted from the tetrahedral model to depend more upon the charge density and polarizability of the ground state of the heterocycle.

In the series pyridine < quinoline < isoquinoline < acridine < phenanthridine, the ease of nitration increases significantly. Pyridine gives a 22 per cent yield of 3-nitropyridine when a solution of pyridine in 100 per cent sulfuric acid reacts with potassium nitrate and nitric acid at 300°C. (104, 146). This is contrasted with the quantitative yield of six mononitrophenanthridines obtained when phenanthridine nitrate is dissolved in concentrated sulfuric acid (196). The increasing reactivity of the benzo- and dibenzopyridines can be attributed to the decreasing effect of the hetero nitrogen atom on the more distant benzenoid ring. This leads to an increased polarizability at the carbon atom being nitrated. The isomers formed in the nitration of pyridine, isoquinoline, and acridine are generally in accord with predictions based on calculations of charge density (177). Phenanthridine and quinoline, on the other hand, do not give reasonable agreement. In quinoline it is felt that the more favorable polarizability of the "alpha" positions (C_5 and C_8) overrides the greater charge densities at C_6 and C_3 . Dewar (75) suggests that quinoline be considered as a perturbed naphthalene molecule. A valence-bond approach rationalizes the greater polarizability of the "alpha" positions in naphthalene by pointing out that structure XXV has six other contributing structures, whereas structure XXVI has only five (217).



As this enhanced polarizability facilitates nitration, the nitration of quinoline at the 5- and 8-positions is understandable. With the more reactive phenanthridine the tendency toward random substitution is seen in the formation of the 1-, 2-, 3-, 4-, 8-, and 10-nitrophenanthridines (57). The predominance of the 1and 10-nitrophenanthridines again can be attributed to the greater polarizability of these "alpha" positions. The charge densities favor electrophilic substitution in this order (177): $C_4 > C_{10} > C_8 > C_2 > C_1$, and their failure with nitration has been attributed to their closeness (263). The extremely small amount of 4-nitrophenanthridine formed may be due to the diminished polarizability of the 4-position caused by the adjacent protonated nitrogen (XXVII). This is also reflected in the smaller amount of 8-nitroquinoline and 4-nitroacridine isolated from the nitration of quinoline and acridine, respectively (69, 164, 165).



Nitration of these heterocycles with oxides of nitrogen (231) or a mixture of lithium nitrate and acetic anhydride (15) requires further study. Although the latter reagent was reported to give a low yield of 7-nitroquinoline, a recent communication by Dewar and Maitlis (76) claims that it is really 3-nitroquino-line. Certainly the latter isomer would seem more reasonable from charge density predictions.

A comprehensive review of the experimental results and theoretical implications of aza-aromatic nitration has been prepared by Schofield (229).

2. Halogenation

Halogenation of aromatic systems occurring under 300°C. and in the presence of Lewis acids is considered to occur by an electrophilic mechanism. The intimate details of the process are not nearly as well known as they are in the case of nitration.

Comparative data on the bromination of these nitrogen bases are quite meager. If bromination accomplished by heating the perbromide hydrobromide is examined, it appears that the facility of bromination does not vary markedly. Pyridine gives only 37 per cent of 3-bromopyridine but also 26 per cent of 3,5dibromopyridine (181); quinoline yields 62 per cent of the 3-isomer (156); and isoquinoline forms up to 74 per cent of 4-bromoisoquinoline (114). The lack of any sharp difference in reactivity may stem from the fact that in all cases attack is on the deactivated pyridinoid ring. Acridine and phenanthridine have no available positions beta to the nitrogen in the pyridinoid ring. The position assumed by the entering bromine atom might help to elucidate the factors determining the selectivity of bromination. Bromination of acridine with Nbromosuccinimide (228) led to small amounts of two isomeric bromoacridines. The unidentified products were thought to be the 2- and 4-isomers. The analogous reaction with phenanthridine gave a 40 per cent yield of 2-bromophenanthridine (111). Recently, 2-bromoacridine and 2,8-dibromoacridine have been obtained by heating acridine with bromine in glacial acetic acid (1).

The orientation in the bromination of quinoline and isoquinoline has long been considered anomalous. As was indicated previously, charge densities would favor attack in the order $C_8 > C_6 > C_3$ for quinoline and $C_5 > C_7 > C_8$ for isoquinoline (177). Preference for the deactivated pyridinoid ring over the benzenoid ring suggests that there are unusual features about halogenation which require further study. It is conceivable that bromine could react with the polar C_3-C_4 bond and thus halogenate the heterocycles by an addition-elimination process (XXVIII to XXX).



The similar behavior of chlorination (19), iodination (245), and mercuration (253) may be explicable in a parallel fashion.

3. Sulfonation

The sulfonation of these nitrogen heterocycles results in various isomeric sulfonic acids depending upon the strength of oleum and the temperature employed. The reversible nature of sulfonation, previously mentioned, vitiates theoretical predictions of the most likely sites of substitution. Moreover, the reactive nature of the electrophilic sulfur(VI) oxide present in oleum tends to the formation of more isomers. Thus, the sulfonation of quinoline occurs mainly at C₈, but the C₅, C₆, and C₇ positions are also attacked (65, 101, 157). The

ease of sulfonation seems to increase in the following order: pyridine < quinoline < isoquinoline < phenanthridine (97, 100, 112). Attempts have been made to sulfonate acridine, but with limited success (162, 163).

There is evidence that the transition state of sulfonation has made much progress along reaction coordinate x in figure 1. Melander (185) has observed that tritium-substituted aromatic systems do show a kinetic isotope effect when sulfonated. This may be interpreted to mean that the step of proton rupture (XIV in figure 1) is rate-determining. Since the transition state is much removed from the ground state, localization energies may be a better criterion for predicting sites of attack than charge densities. Pyridine can be sulfonated at the only feasible position (C₃) under rather stringent conditions. If the lower localization energy of an "alpha" position is recalled, the major attack at C₈ in quinoline, at C₅ in isoquinoline, and probably C₄ in phenanthridine is understandable. The reversal of these sulfonations at more elevated temperatures demonstrates the ready accessibility of the transition state from both directions along the reaction coordinate x.

4. Mercuration

The mercuration of aza-aromatic heterocycles is usually carried out in two steps. First, the base and mercury(II) acetate are warmed to yield a complex of two molecules of base with one molecule of the mercury salt. This is probably a Werner-type complex. Upon heating the complex, the heterocycle is mercurated with the elimination of acetic acid (253).

Mercuration is in general a less reactive electrophilic process than nitration or sulfonation. In its reactivity and its orientation in heterocycles, it parallels the behavior of bromination. With pyridine, quinoline, and isoquinoline it attacks the same positions as does bromination. (In the case of quinoline it also attacks the 8-position.) The mercurations of acridine and phenanthridine have not been reported.

As was mentioned under the discussion of bromination, the mercuration may occur by means of an addition-elimination process.

5. Friedel-Crafts alkylation

The electrophilic alkylation of these heterocyclic bases has not been accomplished. As with nitrobenzene, the aza-aromatic heterocycles fail in this reaction because of complexation of the catalyst with the hetero nitrogen atom. It is quite possible, however, that alkylation of dibenzopyridine systems could be realized under forcing conditions.

C. NUCLEOPHILIC SUBSTITUTION

1. Alkylation

An alkylation procedure of limited utility is the Ladenburg synthesis of alkylpyridines (159). Heating alkyl halide salts of pyridine at 290–300°C. leads to a mixture of 2- and 4-alkylpyridines. Although the mechanism has not been studied, orientation suggests that it proceeds by a nucleophilic or, more likely, a free-radical process.

Reaction of these heterocycles with Grignard reagents ordinarily has been carried out under "forcing" conditions such as the use of dioxane (29) or an autoclave (32). This illustrates the lowered nucleophilicity of ordinary Grignard reagents. It is significant that allylmagnesium bromide reacts readily with phenanthridine, acridine, and quinoxaline in ether solution. The allyl anion is stabilized by resonance; hence this Grignard reagent should have an enhanced polar character (XXXI).

$$\begin{array}{ccccc} \operatorname{BrMgCH_2CH==CH_2} &\rightleftharpoons & \overset{\ominus}{\operatorname{CH_2CH==CH_2}} + & \overset{\oplus}{\operatorname{MgBr}} \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & \\ &$$

With a series of aza-aromatic heterocycles and anils, allylmagnesium bromide gave the following reactivity series: pyridine < quinoline \simeq isoquinoline < phenanthridine \simeq benzalaniline \simeq acridine < quinoxaline < benzophenone anil (112, 113). The selective character of allylmagnesium bromide versus that of *n*-butyllithium in the reaction with pyridine has been discussed previously (Section III,D).

The reaction of Grignard reagents occurs mainly at the alpha positions in quinoline, quinoxaline, isoquinoline, and phenanthridine. In pyridine and acridine the gamma position is attacked. Some of the earlier work has been discredited. Although Bergmann and Rosenthal (29) reported that benzylmagnesium chloride and pyridine gave a small yield of 2-benzylpyridine, repetition of this work by Veer and St. Goldschmidt (255) led to the conclusion that the 4isomer was formed instead. Parallel studies using allylmagnesium bromide (113) support the work of the latter authors. Likewise, Bergstrom and McAllister (32) reported the preparation of 2-ethylpyridine from ethylmagnesium bromide and pyridine in an autoclave. Recently, 2-ethylpyridine was prepared unambigously (119) and shown to differ from the product of Bergstrom and McAllister. Repetition of the autoclave reaction gave only bipyridines (116).

The most elegant alkylation procedure involves the use of alkyllithium compounds (285). Applicable also to arylation, the reaction proceeds easily at room temperature. The heterocycles pyridine, quinoline, isoquinoline, acridine, and phenanthridine react extremely readily with n-butyllithium. The attack occurs predominantly at the alpha position except in acridine, where only the gamma position is available.

The reaction mechanism of lithium and Grignard reagents seems to involve the nucleophilic attack of the alkyl anion on the heterocycle (or heterocycle complexed with the reagent (224)) at the positions of lowered charge density. The isolable adduct (XXXII) formed may split out the metallic hydride thermally (XXXIII), or the dihydro compound obtained upon hydrolysis may be oxidized (XXXIV):



The factors determining the attack of allylmagnesium bromide at the gamma position of pyridine have been discussed previously (Section III,D). The Grignard reactions carried out under autoclave conditions, however, may well involve free-radical processes.

2. Amination

Aza-aromatic bases react readily with potassium amide to yield amino derivatives with the evolution of hydrogen (161). With pyridine and quinoline both the alpha and gamma derivatives are formed. There seems to be no marked difference in yield among pyridine (82–90 per cent), quinoline (63 per cent), isoquinoline (83 per cent), phenanthridine (90 per cent), and acridine (72 per cent). Data indicate that this process is a nucleophilic attack of the amide anion on the positions of lowest charge density with the expulsion of the hydride ion. The process is thus quite analogous to nucleophilic alkylation.



Bergstrom (30) has obtained experimental evidence for the intermediate adduct (XXXV).

The amide ion is a reactive nucleophile, but less reactive than the hydride or alkyl anion.

3. Hydride-ion reduction

The behavior of a series of aza-aromatic heterocycles towards lithium aluminum hydride has been studied recently by Bohlmann (37). Although no quantitative data were presented, facility of reaction increased in the order pyridine < quinoline < quinoxaline < acridine. Interestingly enough, piperidine was formed in 10 per cent yield from pyridine, together with an unstable product behaving like 1,2-dihydropyridine. The product from quinoline was possibly a mixture of 1,2- and 1,4-dihydroquinolines, as two distinct orange-red picrates were isolated. The behavior of phenanthridine with this reagent has been studied independently (284) and 5,6-dihydrophenanthridine was obtained in 74 per cent yield. These data also suggest a dependence of reactivity on the lowered charge density of the alpha and gamma positions, as reaction probably occurs through a nucleophilic attack of the hydride ion. The behavior of lithium aluminum hydride is quite analogous to that of *n*-butyllithium, although the latter seems to be more reactive.

4. Hydroxylation

The nucleophilic hydroxylation of these nitrogen bases by dry potassium hydroxide was discovered by Chichibabin (61). Recently, the reaction was extended to phenanthridine (112). Analogous to amination, hydroxylation occurs through a nucleophilic attack of the hydroxide ion at a position of lowered charge density. The large activation energy of the process is reflected in the high temperatures required (200–300°C.). Amination and hydroxylation probably have as their rate-determining step the expulsion of the hydride ion. The carbon-hydrogen bond energy is 87.3 kcal. per mole, whereas that of a carbon-nitrogen bond and a carbon-oxygen bond are 48.6 and 70.0 kcal. per mole, respectively (208). Judged by the time and temperature, the facility of hydroxylation increases thus: pyridine < quinoline < isoquinoline < phenanthridine. Reaction takes place uniformly at the alpha position.

5. Cyanation

Various procedures lead to the nucleophilic attack of cyanide ion on these heterocycles. A general method developed by Reissert (220) has been applied to quinoline, isoquinoline, and phenanthridine (283), but failed with pyridine (219). The procedure involves the reaction of potassium cyanide with the benzoyl chloride complex (XXXVI) of the heterocycles in anhydrous solvents.



The reaction proceeds readily and the cyanide ion attacks the alpha position. This is to be contrasted with the Kaufmann reaction (143), in which treatment of quinoline methiodide with potassium cyanide leads to a dihydro intermediate (XXXVII) oxidizable by iodine to 4-cyanoquinoline methiodide.

549



Surely attack at either the alpha or the gamma position in quinoline is compatible with nucleophilic cyanation, but the switch in orientation must be considered. The fact that the benzoyl chloride complexes of heterocyclic bases may be used as benzoylating agents (180) suggests a loosely bound complex on the nitrogen (XXXVI). On the other hand, methiodides of heterocyclic bases are not methylating agents under ordinary circumstances. This points to a methyl group intimately bound to the nitrogen. Such a group could create a definite steric barrier to attack at the alpha position, whereas the benzoyl chloride complex might be loose enough to permit access to the alpha position.

Finally, acridine reacts readily with hydrocyanic acid in alcohol to give 9cyanoacridine (166). Examination of the experimental conditions reveals that the cyanide ion, a rather unreactive nucleophile, requires activation of the heterocycle by quaternization of the nitrogen atom. With the more reactive acridine system such activation is unnecessary.

D. FREE-RADICAL SUBSTITUTION

Admittedly much less is known about the intricacies of free-radical attack (267). However, such processes seem to be involved in surface reactions (catalytic hydrogenation and metal reductions), in reactions at very high temperatures (vapor-phase bromination at 500°C.), and in reactions involving metals or radical sources (sodium metal or peroxides).

1. Phenylation

If the polarizability of a position is important, the alpha and the gamma positions should be preferred in radical processes (273). Experiment partially confirms this. When pyridine is phenylated by radicals from benzoyl peroxide or basic benzenediazonium salts (123), all three phenylpyridines are isolated but predominantly the alpha isomer. The reactivity of the phenyl radical may cause a tendency toward random substitution.

2. Methylation

Recently, Levy and Szwarc (170) carried out a quantitative study of the interaction between aromatic systems and methyl radicals obtained from the decomposition of acetyl peroxide. No attempt was made to determine the orientation of the methyl groups in the products. Instead, the aromatic systems were assigned relative reactivities towards methyl radicals with benzene taken as

\mathbf{T}	AB	LE	2
			_

Carbocycle	Reactivity Index	Heterocycle	Reactivity Index
Naphthalene	22	Pyridine	3
Phenanthrene	27	Quinoline	29
Chrysene	58	Isoquinoline	30
Pyrene	125	Acridine	430
Anthracene	820		

Relative reactivities of aromatic systems toward methyl radicals (benzene taken as 1)

unity. The values given in table 2 were obtained. In general, the aza-aromatic heterocycle is slightly more reactive than its parent carbocycle, but acridine is anomalous in this respect. It was observed that there was a linear relation between the logarithm of the methyl affinities and the singlet-triplet excitation energies of the aromatic systems.

3. Reduction

This discussion embraces those reductions involving a metal coupled with an acid or a base. Modern opinion considers as fiction the importance of "nascent" hydrogen in such reductions. Burton and Ingold (51) have pictured such reductions as occurring on the metal surface as free-radical or nucleophilic transfer of electrons to the pi cloud of the electrophilic molecule. With nitrogen heterocycles the electron-receptive centers would be the alpha and gamma positions. The anion formed will accept protons from the solvent at the position of highest charge density. The pyridinoid ring, once partially disrupted in this manner, tends to becompletely reduced. For an explanation of such nonthermodynamic reductions, the discussion of Hammond (121) should be read.

Sodium and alcohol, and tin and hydrochloric acid, form piperidine, 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroquinoline, and 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroisoquinoline from the respective heterocycles (20, 152, 169). Acridine and phenanthridine are reduced to 9,10-dihydroacridan (118) and 5,6-dihydrophenanthridine (135), respectively.

4. Coupling

The use of active metals as reducing agents for these heterocycles has led frequently to bimolecular reduction. In the aldehyde analogy of Bergstrom this is equivalent to the pinacol reduction. The reaction occurs with pyridine (91), quinoline (271), acridine (227), and derivatives of isoquinoline (77), but it has not been reported for phenanthridine. At room temperature pyridine seems to couple mainly through the gamma positions (XXXVIII) and to a lesser extent through the alpha positions.



Presumably such coupling occurs on the metal surface by free radical processes. At higher temperatures 2,3', 3,3', and 3,4' coupling products are also formed,

551

besides polypyridines (236). The behavior of quinoline is different, as it forms mainly the 2,3' coupling product (271). Acridine yields 9,9'-biacridine (227).

An interesting reaction discovered by Dimroth (84) and extended by Wibaut and Arens (273) is the reductive coupling of pyridine with zinc and acetic anhydride (XXXIX):



The conditions suggest that the acetylpyridinium ions are reduced on the zinc surface by a simultaneous two-electron transfer, analogous to the pinacol reduction.

Recent work (175) has led to a mixed pinacol reduction with pyridine and aliphatic ketones. The predominant product is the 2-isomer (XL), although the amount of the 4-isomer is sometimes significant (251).



5. High-temperature reactions

Reactions occurring under stringent conditions of heat and pressure tend toward radical processes. It has been mentioned that vapor-phase bromination (129, 277–279) and coupling indicate that free-radical processes are operative.

E. ADDITION REACTIONS

1. Hydrogenation

Catalytic hydrogenation of these nitrogen bases may occur selectively in the pyridinoid ring. For example, Raney nickel reduction of pyridine (3), quinoline (2), and isoquinoline (108) leads to piperidine, 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroquinoline, and 1,2,3,4-tetrahydroisoquinoline, respectively. Under these conditions acridine yields acridan (7) and phenanthridine forms 5,6-dihydrophenanthridine (135). With platinum and glacial acetic acid the aza-aromatic heterocycles tend to be completely reduced (235). The greater tendency of the pyridinoid ring to reduction may be attributed to its greater electrophilicity when adsorbed on the metal surface.

2. Reaction with dialkyl acetylenedicarboxylate

A rather peculiar reaction is undergone by dialkyl acetylenedicarboxylate and pyridine (79), quinoline (78), isoquinoline (80), or phenanthridine (82). Although several labile adducts have been isolated, the accepted structure of the stable adduct is XLI:



Like anthracene, acridine undergoes a normal Diels-Alder reaction because no alpha position is available (81). The mechanisms of these reactions are not clear, but it is possible that radical processes determine preference for the alpha and gamma positions.

3. Nitrogen complexes

Acceptance of the unshared sp^2 electrons on the hetero atom by an atom or cation tends to increase the effective electronegativity of the nitrogen. The resultant effect on the charge density has been considered previously (Section IV,A,E).

a. N-Oxides

The action of per acids on these nitrogen heterocycles leads to the formation of N-oxides. Careful studies on the ease of formation have not been made, but the action of hydrogen peroxide in acetic acid suggests that phenanthridine may be more difficult to oxidize than quinoline or pyridine (204). In the former case phenanthridone is formed as a by-product (189). This increased resistance may be due to the lower basicity of phenanthridine.

b. Quaternization

The reaction with alkyl halides or dialkyl sulfates occurs with a notable variation in facility. Methyl iodide reacts readily with pyridine, quinoline, and isoquinoline, but acridine and phenanthridine require heating in hot nitrobenzene or benzene for quaternization. As the calculated electron density on the nitrogen increases from pyridine to acridine, one would expect acridine to be more reactive than pyridine. Parallel studies with the quaternization of tertiary alkyl amines show that there is a marked dependence of activation energy on the basicity of the amine (92). The lowered reactivity of phenanthridine can be due to its weak basicity, but not that of acridine (table 3).

Base	pK_a in H2O	pK_a in 50% ethanol
Pyridine	5.23	
Isoquinoline	5.14	
Quinoline	4.94	
Acridine	5.60	4.11
Phenanthridine		3.30

TABLE 3 pK_a values for heterocuclic bases at 20°C

TABLE 4	ŧ
---------	---

pila variaes of ataza-atomatic heterocycles at 25 C.						
Base	pK_{a}	Base				
Quinazoline	3.51	Pyrimidine				

3.47

2.70

2.33

pK_{a}	values	of	diaza-aromatic	heterocucles	at	25°C.
----------	--------	----	----------------	--------------	----	-------

 $pK_{\mathbf{a}}$

1.30

1.23

0.8

0.60

c. Salt formation

Phenazine.....

Quinoxaline.....

Pyrazine

The unshared electron pair on the nitrogen can accept a wide variety of Lewis acids, ranging from protons to aluminum chloride. The basicity of these heterocycles toward protons has been of considerable theoretical and physiological interest. Expressed in terms of pK_a for the equilibrium,

B: + H[⊕]
 ⇒ BH[⊕]
$$K_{a} = \frac{[B:] [H^{⊕}]}{[BH^{⊕}]}$$

the values are given in table 3 (6). The decrease in basicity in going from pyridine to phenanthridine is opposed to predictions based on charge densities (177). Dyatkina (86) suggests that a change in the carbon-nitrogen resonance integral may be the source of this discrepancy, and Brown and Dewar (45) feel that second-order terms involving the self-polarizability of the nitrogen atom may be important.

The p $K_{\rm a}$ values of certain diaza-aromatic heterocycles are presented in table 4 (6). Introduction of a second nitrogen atom greatly reduces the base strength.

F. RING STABILITY

The thermal stability of these nitrogen heterocycles is reflected in their recovery from the pyrolytic products of soft coal. Both acridine and phenanthridine distil unchanged at around 350°C.

Oxidation of these bases with alkaline potassium permanganate indicates the superior stability of the pyridinoid ring. The resistance of pyridine to oxidation makes it a suitable solvent for oxidation reactions. With quinoline the benzenoid ring is preferentially destroyed, yielding 2,3-pyridinedicarboxylic acid. Isoquinoline is also attacked in the benzenoid ring, leading to 3,4-pyridinedicarboxylic acid. Degradation studies of substituted phenanthridines have yielded phthalic acid (263), but the products from phenanthridine itself have not been reported. The general preservation of the pyridinoid ring may be due to its diminished polarizability. The nature of the attack is somewhat dependent upon the oxidizing agent employed, however.

G. COMPARISON OF CHARACTERISTIC DERIVATIVES

The characteristic behavior of the alpha and gamma derivatives of these heterocycles is a direct consequence of the lowered π -electron density at these

Phthalazine

Cinnoline.....

Pyridazine

positions and hence warrants careful examination. Experimental evidence in the case of the amino, methyl, and hydroxyl derivatives has suggested the possibility of tautomerism (XLII, XLIII).



 $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{N}\mathbf{H}, \mathbf{O}, \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H}_2.$

Many researchers have attempted to determine chemically which tautomer is more descriptive of the real state of the molecule. Thus, workers have methylated 2-hydroxypyridine with dimethyl sulfate in basic solution and also with diazomethane. Since the first reagent gave N-methyl-2-pyridone and the second 2-methoxypyridine, it was felt that tautomer XLIII is more important in basic solution and that tautomer XLII predominates in neutral solution (186, 218). Such evidence is of no validity, since in basic solution one is probably dealing with the anion (XLIV):



The point at which methylation will occur then depends upon how much the anion is deformed in the course of reaction. If little deformation is necessary, the site of highest charge density will be methylated. If much deformation is necessary, the site causing the lesser loss of delocalization energy will be attacked. These considerations stress the unreliability of using chemical methods only to study tautomeric systems.

1. Amino derivatives

The position of the possible tautomeric equilibrium between the α - or γ -amino tautomer and the imino form has been studied by both chemical and physical means. Besides alkylation experiments similar to those carried out with 2-hydroxypyridine, the behavior of these amines upon diazotization, hydrolysis, and attempted Schiff base formation has been adduced as proof for the existence of one or the other tautomer. All this chemical evidence is subject to objection, as a chemical reaction perturbs the system a great deal. If one tautomer reacts more readily, the existence of a mobile equilibrium will allow the more reactive form to be replenished at the expense of the less reactive one.

Even the physical methods of studying such tautomerism yield ambiguous results in certain instances. Leis and Curran (167) measured the dipole moment of 4-aminopyridine and compared it with that of aniline and pyridine. They ruled out the imino form XLVI in favor of the amino form XLV, as they thought that the former could not account for the high dipole moment.



Angyal and Angyal (12) argued, however, that this conclusion did not follow of necessity, as the imino form could have significant dipolar character (XLVI).



That imines can have high dipole moments was demonstrated by the value obtained from 1,4-dihydro-4-imino-1-methylquinoline (5.1 D), as compared with that of 4-aminoquinoline (4.4 D).

The observation of the shifts obtained in the ultraviolet spectra of aminopyridines, aminoquinolines, and aminoisoquinolines in acidic and basic solutions led Steck and Ewing (239) to state that the α - and γ -amino derivatives existed in the imino form. This conclusion was based upon the assumption that nuclear protonation should cause a bathochromic shift, whereas protonation of the amino group should cause a hypsochromic shift in the ultraviolet spectra. Since there was little appreciable bathochromic shift of the spectra of the amines in acid solution, it was concluded that the hetero nitrogen was largely saturated. The pitfalls of conclusions from spectral shifts are discussed in a careful fashion by Angyal and Angyal (12). A more reliable criterion is that of the similarity of the spectra of the amines to that of N-methylated derivatives. Such a comparison was carried out by Anderson and Seeger (10) with the 2- and 4-aminopyridines. The close similarity of the spectrum of 2-aminopyridine (XLVII) to that of 2-methylamino- and 2-dimethylaminopyridines (XLVIII) and its dissimilarity to that of N-methylpyridonimine (XLIX) indicate that 2-aminopyridine is in the amino form.



Moreover, no evidence could be obtained for any tautomeric equilibrium. The same conclusions were reached with 4-aminopyridine. Angyal and Angyal (12) calculated that the equilibrium constant for the tautomeric system (L, LI)



is

$$K_{\text{taut}} = \frac{[A]}{[I]} = \frac{K_{\text{a}} \text{ (amine)}}{K_{\text{a}} \text{ (imine)}} = 10^3$$

The loss in aromatic resonance energy in going from the amine to the imine was 4.5 kcal. per mole. K_a (imine) was estimated by using the K_a of N-methylpyridonimine. From examination of existing evidence these authors concluded that the amino form was also the more stable form for the corresponding amines of quinoline, isoquinoline, acridine, and phenanthridine.

2. Carboxylic acids

The characteristic tendency of α - and γ -carboxylic acids to undergo thermal decarboxylation has been compared with the instability of α -keto acids. The mechanistic studies of Hammick (44, 87) on the decarboxylation of 2-quinoline-carboxylic acid strongly support the following mechanism:



That an intermediate anion (LII) is involved is indicated by the products isolated when carbonyl compounds, quinoline, or *m*-dinitrobenzene is present during decarboxylation. The long lifetime of this anion is due to the stabilizing effect of the diminished charge density at the alpha position. The stabilization is probably not through resonance delocalization, as the anion is in an sp^2 orbital which is orthogonal to the pi cloud. More likely, it is a direct inductive effect along the sigma bonds toward the nitrogen.

Careful studies on the ease of decarboxylation of α - and γ -carboxylic acids have not been carried out. However, 2,3-pyridinedicarboxylic acid decomposes around 230°C. into nicotinic acid; 2-quinolinecarboxylic acid undergoes decarboxylation above its melting point (158°C.); and 1-isoquinolinecarboxylic acid decomposes at 161°C. Simply heating 6-phenanthridinecarboxylic acid to 150°C. brings about smooth conversion to phenanthridine (223). γ -Carboxylic acids usually require a higher temperature for decarboxylation. 9-Acridinecarboxylic acid yields acridine when heated at 295°C. for a short time (166).

3. Dihydro derivatives

Reduction of heterocyclic bases or the addition of organometallic reagents to the pyridinoid ring leads to dihydro derivatives. As one passes up the series pyridine < quinoline \simeq isoquinoline < acridine \simeq phenanthridine, the stability of the dihydro derivative shows a definite increase. With pyridine it appears that 1,4-dihydro derivatives may be more stable chemically than 1,2-dihydro compounds. The former are the products isolated from the Hantzsch pyridine synthesis (34) and react sluggishly with silver nitrate (202). 1,2-Dihydropyridines are obtained from the alkylation of pyridine with alkyllithium compounds (285) and react readily with silver nitrate (202).

These dihydropyridines together with those of quinoline and isoquinoline are readily oxidized in air and are difficult to isolate in pure condition. On the other hand, acridine (118) and phenanthridine (135) can be converted to fairly stable dihydro products. The increase in the stability of dihydro derivatives of polycyclic systems may be attributed to the decrease in the localization energies of the C—N bond in the parent heterocycle.

4. Halogen derivatives

Halogens situated alpha and gamma to the hetero nitrogen are prone to nucleophilic displacement by such reagents as water, alcohols, phenols, sulfides, and amines (49). Although Chapman and his group (35, 59) have compared halonitrobenzenes with halopyridines by kinetic studies, only qualitative comparisons have been made among halo derivatives of aza-aromatic heterocycles. Bradlow and Vanderwerf (39) studied the hydrolysis of various halopyridines and haloquinolines by heating them with dilute hydrochloric acid. α -Fluoropyridine underwent hydrolysis, whereas the corresponding chloro and bromo derivatives did not. Since 2-chloroquinoline could also be hydrolyzed, it was more reactive than the corresponding pyridine compound. The enhanced reactivity of γ -halopyridines over that of α -halopyridines was attributed to the stability of the tetrahedral transition state (compare Section III,D). By Waters' quinoid hypothesis (268) such a para structure (gamma position) would be more stable than the ortho form (alpha position).

Comparison of the halo derivatives of pyridine, quinoline, isoquinoline, phenanthridine, and acridine shows that the ease of solvolysis increases in the same order. Strikingly enough, 9-chloroacridines and 6-chlorophenanthridines are so prone to solvolysis under neutral or acidic conditions that attempted recrystallization from ethanol leads to extensive conversion to acridones and phenanthridones, respectively. Halo derivatives of diaza- and triaza-aromatic heterocycles show an even greater reactivity. The presence of additional hetero nitrogens further decreases the electron density at the alpha positions (177). Since water and ethanol are nucleophiles of moderate reactivity, it is reasonable to represent the transition state as close to the tetrahedral model (LIII).



The increased reactivity of halophenanthridines and haloacridines can then be related to the lower localization energies of the alpha and gamma carbon atoms, respectively.

5. Hydroxyl derivatives

The nature of the tautomeric equilibrium for hydroxyl compounds has been given careful study by many workers. 2-Hydroxypyridine can undergo O- or Nmethylation depending upon the conditions. Ultraviolet absorption studies of 2-hydroxypyridine in acidic and basic solutions have been compared with those of N-methylpyridone and 2-methoxypyridine, respectively. The resemblance of spectral curves seems to indicate that in neutral or acid solution 2-hydroxypyridine is predominantly in the pyridone form. Similar data were obtained from 4-hydroxypyridine (238).

The 2- and 4-hydroxyquinolines do not show appreciable spectral shifts in solutions of any pH. It was concluded from this that the quinolone tautomer is the more stable form (93). As with the amine-imine tautomeric system, more satisfactory evidence lies in the spectral similarities of carbostyril and N-methyl-quinolone (172).

The infrared spectra of acridone and phenanthridone have pronounced carbonyl bands at 6.1 μ and imino bands at 3.1 μ . These compounds therefore seem to be cyclic amides. Moreover, only *N*-methylation has been accomplished. Albert has explained the extreme stability of acridone in terms of "dipolar resonance" contribution (5) (LIV):



A molecular orbital approach would simply take cognizance of the pi-pi interactions possible between the oxygen and C_9 and the nitrogen and the aromatic pi cloud. Thus, it seems that the ketonic tautomer becomes progressively more stable as one goes from pyridones to acridone (16).

The substitutional chemistry of these derivatives is interesting, since they are prone to electrophilic attack in the benzenoid ring ortho and para to the NH group. This is in accord with a neutral group having unshared electrons adjacent to the benzene ring (137) (LV).



Thus, carbostyril is nitrated in the 6- and 8-positions (105); acridone is sulfonated (122) and nitrated in the 2- and 4-positions (162, 163); and phenanthridone is nitrated in the 2- and 4-positions (57, 203) and brominated, chlorinated, and iodinated in the 2-position (112, 199).

6. Methyl derivatives

Derivatives having methyl groups alpha and gamma to the nitrogen may be considered as methyl ketone ethers in the ammonia analogy of Bergstrom (31). The chemical reactions of such methyl derivatives include halogenation, oxidation, alkylation, and condensation with carbonyl and nitroso reagents (89). The lability of the hydrogen atoms has been explained in terms of a possible tautomeric equilibrium (LVI, LVII).



However, infrared data do not support the presence of much of the imino form (58). Either the anion (LVIII) or the cation (LIX), formed by the abstraction or addition of a proton, respectively, is stabilized by resonance. This stabilization of the charged species should increase both the acidity of the methyl hydrogens and the basicity of the hetero nitrogen.



560

Hence the behavior of the α - and γ -methyl derivatives is markedly dependent upon the basicity or acidity of the system. As stressed previously, the subsequent chemical reactions will not depend so much upon which tautomer predominates, as upon the electronic demands of the reagent used. Chemical behavior tends to support this interpretation.

In rationalizing the superior reactivity of 1-methylisoquinoline over that of 3-methylisoquinoline Gensler (108) points out that the anion (LX) formed in base-catalyzed condensations has a greater stability due to resonance delocalization than anion LXI.



Consequently, if the base-catalyzed condensations of these methyl compounds with aldehydes depend on the presence of the anion, Gensler's argument could be extended to aza-aromatic heterocycles in general. If one counts the resonance structures stabilizing the anion and assumes that the larger the number, the more stable the anion, one obtains a series of methyl anions of increasing stability. Thus, as one passes up the series 2- and 4-methylpyridines < 2-methylquinoline \simeq 4-methylquinoline < 1-methylisoquinoline < 6-methylphenanthridine \simeq 9-methylacridine, the anion should become increasingly more stable. One would expect both the acidity of the methyl hydrogens and the ease of base-catalyzed condensation to increase in this order.

7. N-Oxides

The enhanced reactivity of the alpha and gamma positions in N-complexes has already been discussed. The characteristic reaction of N-oxides will be considered here. Interactions with such nucleophilic reagents as phosphorus(V) chloride (LXII), potassium cyanide, and Grignard reagents lead to removal of the oxygen and attack at the alpha or gamma position (90).



Of great theoretical interest has been the behavior of pyridine-1-oxide with nitric acid. Contrary to expectations this reaction leads to an excellent yield of 4-nitropyridine-1-oxide (204). Both the facility and orientation of this nitration are surprising, as the orientation would suggest a nucleophilic attack by nitric

acid. However, a valence-bond description of pyridine-1-oxide shows that the unshared electron pairs on the oxygen can overlap with the pi cloud (LXIII, LXIV).



Dipole-moment data are in accord with such charge separation (174). Nitration can thus occur electrophilically at the 4-position, which has an enhanced charge density and polarizability.

Recently Mosher and Welch (200) have attempted the sulfonation and bromination of pyridine-1-oxide. Sulfonation occurred at the 3-position and no bromination could be effected. In fuming sulfuric acid the oxygen is probably extensively protonated (LXV),



and thus the activating influence of the oxygen is diminished. Consequently, orientation would again resemble that of pyridine. Recently, the mercuration of pyridine-1-oxide at the 4-position was reported (254).

The behavior of acridine-10-oxide and phenanthridine-5-oxide toward nucleophilic reagents parallels that of other oxides. Attack occurs at the free gamma or alpha position, respectively.

VI. TABLES OF PHENANTHRIDINE DERIVATIVES

Tables 5 to 11 attempt to include those phenanthridine derivatives reported from 1884 to 1955, with the exception of those previously compiled by Theobald and Schofield (249). It was considered undesirable to list every characterized phenanthridine derivative however, as a multitude of quaternary alkyl halide salts and urethans have been reported. Instead, only the basic derivative is listed and the quaternary salts obtained from it can be found by referring to the accompanying references. If the fundamental system has been characterized only as a quaternary salt derivative, this fact is indicated after the melting point. For example, 8-amino-6-*p*-dimethylaminostyrylphenanthridine has been isolated and analyzed only as its 8-acetylamino 5-methiodide; hence this quaternary salt has been listed as 8-amino-6-*p*-dimethylaminostyrylphenanthridine, m.p. 270– 271°C. (8-acetylamino CH_3I).

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	°C.	
Phenanthridine	105-106	(205, 247, 248)
1-Amino	115.5-117	(57)
2-Amino	152-153	(57)
3-Amino	144-145	(57)
6-Amino	195.5	(196)
7-Amino	208-210	(57)
8-Amino	203-204	(13, 57)
9-Amino	194-195	(13, 57)
10-Amino	143.5-144.5	(57)
6-p-Aminobenzyl	115-120 (CH ₃ Cl)	(56)
6-o-Aminophenyl	168.5	(195)
6-m-Aminophenyl	159-161	(195)
6-p-Aminophenyl	197-199	(195)
6-[5', 6'-Benzo-2'-(o-chlorophenyl)-4'-quinolyli	260	(182)
6-Benzoyl	152	(223)
6-Benzyl	111-112	(13, 67)
6-Benzylamino	147-148 (sulfonyl)	(99)
6-Benzylaminomethyl	201-203 (HC1)	(99)
2-Bromo	162-163	(111)
6-(5'-Bromo-2'-methoxyphenyl)	148	(182)
6-Phenanthridi n ebutyric acid	158	(223)
6-Phenanthridine- α -carbethoxyacrylic acid	91 (ethyl ester)	(223)
6-Phenanthridinecarboxaldehyde	141-141.5	(54, 223)
6-Phenanthridinecarboxylic acid	155 (d.)	(223, 256)
6-o-Carboxyphenyl	268-270	(147)
6-Chloroniethyl	129-131	(99)
6-o-Chlorophenyl	125	(182)
6-m-Chlorophenyl	137-138	(182)
6-p-Chlorophenyl	157.5	(182)
6-Cyanomethyl	105-108	(99)
6-p-Cyanostyryl	200-201	(96)
6-Cyclohexenyl	205	(70)
6-(3', 5'-Diaminophenyl)	241 (CH ₃ Cl)	(258)
6-Diethylaminomethyl	72.5-73	(169)
6-(2'-Diethylaminoethylamino;	238-243 (2HC1)	(256)
6-(4'-Diethylanino-l'-methylbutylamino)	192-193 (dipierate)	(257)
6-(1', 6'-Dihydro-1'-methyl-6'-oxo-3'-pyridyl)	211-212	(212)
6-(2, 2-Dinydroxyisopropyl)	129.3	(256)
6-(2'-Disobutylaminoethylamino)	142-144 (2HCI)	(256)
6-(2', 5'-Dimetnoxyphenyl)	163	(182)
6-(3', 4'-Dimethoxyphenyl)	169	(182)
6-Dimethylamino	61.5	(197)
6-(2'-Dimethylaminoethoxymethyl)	190-191 (2HCI)	(99)
6-(2'-Dimethylaminoethyl)	152-154 (HCI)	(99)
6-(2 - Dimethylaminoethylamino)	251-254 (2HCI)	(99)
6 - (2 - D) internylation of the standard sta	240 (3HCI) 250 256 (0HCI)	(99)
6 Dimethylaminemethyl	330-336 (2HCI)	(180)
6 a Dimethylaninosturyl	00-07 E (C'LLL)	(109)
6 Diphopagulmethul	230.3-237.3 (C.1111)	(211)
2-Ethoxy	197 05-07	(198)
6-Ethoxy	80-v, 60	(189)
6-(4'-Ethory-3'-methoryphenyly	118-120	(182)
6.m-Ethoxynbenyl	140-150	(182)
1-Ethyl	233 (pierate)	(151)
2-Ethyl	62-63 5	(151)
3-Ethyl	216 (picrate)	(151)
4-Ethyl	231 (picrate)	(151)
1.1.01.91		1 101/

TABLE 5 Monosubstituted phenanthridine derivatives

TABLE 5—Concluded

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	° <i>C</i> .	
3-Hvdroxy	245	(13)
4-Hydroxy	186-188	(33)
8-Hydroxy	281-282	(13)
9-Hydroxy	271-272	(13, 88)
6-(1'-Hydroxy-2'-nitroethyl)	132	(223)
6-m-Hydroxyphenyl	225-226	(182)
6-n-Hydroxyphenyl	237	(182)
6-n-Isopropovyphenyl	118-119	(182)
6-(4'-Isopropoxy-3'-methoxyphenyl)	137-139	(182)
6-Isopropylaminomethyl	209-210 (2HC1)	(99)
3-Methoxy	57-58	(13)
4-Methory	140-142	(33)
8-Methoxy	00	(13)
6-2-Methoxybenzyl	125-127	(67)
6-o-Methoxybenzyl	127	(182)
6-m-Methoxyphenyl	128-120	(102)
6-n-Methoxyphenyl	147 5-148	(70, 182)
6-(3'-Methoxy A'-proposuphenyl)	128-120	(182)
2 Mathul	80-80 5	(13, 145)
3 Methyl	S1	(13, 392)
4 Methyl	95	(145)
6 Methyl	25	(13, 911)
8 Mothyl	87 5-88	(13)
6 Methylamino	197	(10)
6 (2) (1 Methylandioxynhonyl)	113	(187)
6 (4 Methyl 1 piperegylmethyl)	110	(102)
6 Mathylthia	70-71	(210)
8 - Methylculfonulnhonul	228	(70)
8 19/ (4" Monpholipul) ethylominol	258-260 (2HC1)	(10)
6-12 - (4 - Morpholinyl)ethylaminoj	208-200 (211C1) 201-202 (211C1)	(90)
6 (4' Morpholinyl/ethylaminoethyl)	201-203 (21101)	(99)
6-(4 -Morphonnyimethyi) 8 (1/ Norphthyi)	193 5	(99, 102)
1 Nitro	160 5-161 5	(57)
9 Nites	266-267	(13 57 202)
2-INITO 2 Nitana	106-107	(13, 57)
A Nites	101-109	(10, 01)
4-INITIO	191-192	(12 992)
0 Nites	104	(13, 223)
10 Nitro	166_166 5	(10)
a Nitrohannul	169-160	(56)
6-p-INITrobellzy1	197	(199)
6 Na-11	17 5-49	(70)
9 Dhan arrumathul	149	(993)
6 (9) Depred 4(quincled)	192_191	(182)
6 (1/ Pineridulethulenuine)	265-270 (2HCl)	(256)
e (1' Diperidulethul)	173-176 (2HC1)	(200)
e (1/ Dinovidulmethul)	08-00	(160 107)
6 - (1 - Fipendyimethyi)	118-11	(182)
6-p-ropoxyphenyl	122	(70)
e (// Durridul)	160	(182)
6-(4-Pyridyi) 8 Dhana athaidinean ann an	192-184 (othyl octor)	(162)
e (2) Thionyl)	215 (nigrate)	(53)
0-(2-1 menyi) 9-m Telri	215 (pictate) 68-00	(182)
	108	(115 182)
6 Tribromomethyl	181-182	(43)
8 (9) 4/ 6/ Tripitroanilino)	. 101-10#	(194)
6 Dhonenthridineveleric soid	108-115	(223)
A.T. HEHUTHHITHHEAMELLE WELT	100 110	()

* In a few instances the complete name of the compound is given.

TABLE 6Disubstituted phenanthridine derivatives

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	°C.	
3-Alloxy-6-methyl	68-69	(190)
8-Amino-6-p-aminobenzoyl	217 (CH ₃ Br)	(55)
8-Amino-6-p-aminobenzyl	205 (CH ₃ Cl)	(56)
2-Amino-6-m-aminophenyl	201	(182)
2-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl	233	(197)
3-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl	257 (CH ₃ C1)	(36)
8-Amino-6-o-aminophenyl	$158 (CH_{3}Cl)$	(260)
8-Amino-6-m-aminophenyl	$240 (CH_3I)$	(258)
8-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl	208-210	(24, 182)
9-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl	>300 (CH ₂ Cl)	(56)
2-Aninophenanthridine-6-carboxaldehyde	215	(54)
3-Aminophenanthridine-6-carboxaldehyde	198-199 (urethan)	(54)
7-Aminophenanthridine-6-carboxaldehyde	221-223 (urethan)	(57)
8-Aminophenanthridine-6-carboxaldenyde	234-235	(34)
9-Aminophenanthridine-6-carboxaldehyde	201-203 (urethan)	(57)
2-Aminophenanthridine-b-carboxylic acid	190	(57)
3-Aminophenanthridine-5-carboxylic acid	105 110 (unother)	(87)
Aminophenanthridine o-carboxylic acid	200	(57)
8-Aminophenanthridine-6-carboxylic acid	202	(57)
9 Amino 6 a dimethylaminostymul	267 5-268 5 (2-acetylamino CH ₁ I)	(211)
8-A mino 6 m-dimethylaminostyryl	270-271 (8-scetylamino CH-I)	(211)
2-A mino 6 methyl	152	(196)
3-A mino-6-methyl	174-175	(56)
4-Amino-6-methyl	111-112	(240)
6-Amino-2-methyl	170-171	(131)
6-Amino-4-methyl	116-117	(131)
7-Amino-6-methyl	134.5	(56)
8-Amino-6-methyl	232.5-233.5	(211)
9-Amino-6-methyl	196.5	(56)
8-Amino-6-p-nitrobenzovl	280	(55)
8-Amino-6-p-nitrobenzyl	246-247	(56)
3-Amino-6-p-nitrophenyl	259	(56)
7-Amino-6-p-nitrophenyl	180	(56)
8-Amino-6-o-nitrophenyl	230	(260)
8-Amino-6-p-nitrophenyl	279	(260)
9-Amino-6-p-nitrophenyl	260	(56)
10-Amino-6-p-nitrophenyl	221-222	(95)
2-Amino-6-phenyl	248	(182)
8-Amino-6-phenyl	168	(182)
10-Amino-6-phenyl	192-193	(95)
2-Amino-6-(2'-phenyl-4'-quinolyl)	$228 (2CH_{3}I)$	(182)
2-Amino-6-(3'-pyridyl)	165-166	(212)
8-Amino-6-(3'-pyridyl)	227-229	(212)
6-m-Aminophenyl-8-hydroxy	275-277 (CH ₂ CI)	(67)
6-m-Aminophenyl-8-methoxy	236-238 (CH3CI)	(67)
b-m-Aminophenyl-2-nitro	185 (Urethan)	(201)
6-m-Aminophenyi-8-propoxy	$200 (CH_{1}CI)$	(07)
6-p-Aminobenzyl-o-flydroxy	$232 (CH_{3}CI)$	(67)
6 - 2 minophanyl 8 hangulayu	$184 (CH_{2}CI)$	(67)
6-p-Aminophenyl-8-butoyy	$100 (CH_{3}CI)$	(67)
6-n Aminophenyl 8 othory	225-226 (CH ₂ Cl)	(67)
6-n-Aminophenyl-3-hydroxy	297-298 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-2-A minophenyl-8-hydroxy	269-271 (CH ₂ Cl)	(67)
6-n-Aminophenyl-8-isopropoxy	174-175 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-n-Aminophenyl-3-methoxy	235 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-p-Aninophenyl-8-methoxy	253 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-p-Aminophenyl-2-nitro	297	(261, 262)
6-p-Aminopheny1-8-propoxy	215 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
8-Benzyloxy-6-methyl	208-209	(67)
8-Benzyloxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	180	(67)
2-Broino-6-p-broinophenyl	234-235	(24)

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	° <i>C</i> .	
2-Bromo-6-(2'-diethylaninoethylamino)	-(2HCI)	(257)
2-Bromo-6-(4'-diethylamino-1'-methylbutylamino)	217-218 (dipicrate)	(257)
2-Bromo-6-methyl	128-129	(24)
8-Butoxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	173	(67)
6-Chloro-2-ethoxy	160-162	(188)
6-Chloro-8-methoxy	107	(257)
4-Chloro-6-methyl	113-114	(240)
x-Chloro-6-methyl	91.5-92.5	(182)
6-Chloro-2-nitro	253-254	(203)
6-Chloro-3-nitro	209	(13)
6-Chloro-4-nitro	178-179	(203)
b-Unioro-8-nitro	207-208	(13, 203)
2-Chloro & phonyl	141-142	(182)
6-m-Chlorophenyl & luvdrovy	214 (CH-CI)	(162)
6-p-Chlorophenyl-8-methoxy	157-158	(67)
6-n-Chlorophenyl-8-nitro	291	(70)
2-Cvano-6-p-cvanophenyl	340	(24)
8-Cyano-6-p-cyanophenyl	322-323	(24)
2-Cyano-6-methyl	202-203.5	(24)
6-(3', 5'-Diaminophenyl)-8-methoxy	232 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-(2'-Diethylaminoethylamino)-3-methoxy	207 (dipicrate)	(257)
4-(2'-Diethylaminoethylamino)-6-methyl	56-57	(240)
6-(1'.6'-Dihydro-1'-methyl-6'-oxo-3'-pyridyl)-2-nitro	304-305	(212)
6-(1'.6'-Dihydro-1'-methyl-6'-oxo-3'-pyridyl)-8-nitro	339-340	(213)
1,4-Dimethyl	76.5	(145)
2,4-Dimethyl	84.5	(145)
3.6-Dimethyl	104.5-105.5	(211)
6,9-Dimethyl	214 (picrate)	(38)
2-Dimethylauino 6 mothyl	146	(130)
6-(3', 5'-Dinitrophenyl)-8-methoxy	252-253	(87)
8-Ethoxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	233	(67)
8-Hydroxy-6-p-hydroxyphenyl	264 (CH ₁ Cl)	(67)
8-Hydroxy-3-iodo	235	(13)
3-Hydroxy-6-methyl	325-327	(190)
7-Hydroxy-6-methyl	>300 (HCl)	(56)
8-Hydroxy-6-methyl	298-300	(67)
8-Hydroxy-6-m-nitrophenyl	250	(67)
3-Hydroxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	330 (CH ₃ C1)	(67)
7-Hydroxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	262-263	(56)
8-Hydroxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	275	(67)
9-Hydroxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	280-282	(56)
8-Hydroxy-6-phenyl	263 (CH;CI)	(67)
8-Isopropoxy-0-p-nitrophenyl	159-160	(07)
3 Methoxy 6-methol	рени 194 79_79 К	(07)
8-Methoxy-6-methyl	57	(87)
8-Methoxy-6-n-nitrohenzyl	142	(67)
3-Methoxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	199	(67)
8-Methoxy-6-m-nitrophenyl	183-184	(67)
8-Methoxy-6-p-nitrophenyl	233-234	(67)
8-Methoxy-6-phenyl	216-217 (CH ₃ Cl)	(67)
6-p-Methoxyphenyl-8-nitro	232-233	(70)
3-Methyl-6-p-dimethylaminostyryl	240-240.5 (CH ₃ Cl)	(211)
6-Methyl-2-nitro	201	(223)
6-Methyl-4-nitro	167-167.5	(240)
6-Methyl-8-nitro	242-243	(203)
8,9-Methylenedicxy	181	(149)
9-p-,ueusyisunouyipnenyi-ö-nitro 2-Nitronhenanthridine-6-cerboxaldebydo	232	(10)
4-Nitrophenanthridine-6-carboxaldehyde	203-204	(57)
2-Nitrophenanthridine-6-carboxylic acid	265-266	(57)
4-Nitrophenanthridine-6-carboxylie acid	170	(57, 240)
2-Nitro-6-phenyl	228-229	(182)
2-Nitro-6-(2'-phenyl-4'-quinolyl)	>295	(182)
8-Nitro-6-(2'-phenyl-4'-quinolyl)	282	(182)
6-m-Nitrophenyl-8-propoxy	146	(67)
6-p-Nitrophenyl-8-propoxy	169	(67)

TABLE 6-Concluded

* In a few instances the complete nume of the compound is given.

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	°C.	
4-Allyl-3-hydroxy-6-methyl	102-103	(190)
8-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl-2-bromo	265	(258)
3-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl-8-methoxy	>300 (6-acetylamino CH ₃ Cl)	(261)
6-Amino-2, 4-dimethyl	142-143	(131)
6-Amino-3-8-dinitro	321-322	(4)
8-Amino-3-nitro-6-phenyl	227.5	(261)
6-m-Aminophenyl-3, 8-diamino	221 (CH ₃ Cl)	(265)
6-n-Aminophenyl-3.8-diamino	246	(264)
6-2-Aminophenyl-3 8-dichloro	216 (CH ₂ Cl)	(173)
6-z-Aminophenyl-1 10-dimethyl	134	(223)
6-22- A minophenyl-1, 10-anneolyl	221-223 (6-sective up o)	(261)
6-Benzovl-3 8-diamino	214	(55)
6-Benzyl-3 8-diamino	259 (bisurethan)	(964)
4-Carbonathovy_8 0-methylenediovy	149-151	(404)
2 Chloro 6 m chlorophonyl-8 mitro	215	(100)
6 Chloro 2. 8 dinitro	995	(10)
0-Chioro-a,e-qinitro	220 222 224 (bigurether)	(1)
b-Oycionexyl-s, 8-dianino	233-234 (Disurethan)	(204)
S. 8-Diaminophenanthridine-o-carboxaidenyde	210-213 (Disurethan)	(04)
3,8-Diamino-o-(5,0-dinydro-3-pyranyi)	213-216 (Disurethan)	(204)
3.8-Diamino-6-p-methoxyphenyl	190-192 (Disurethan)	(264)
2,8-Diamino-6-methyl	0.05	(64)
3,8-Diamino-6-methyl	265.5	(260)
3,8-Diamino-6-(5'-nitro-2'-furyl)	286-288 (bisurethan)	(264)
3,8-Dianino-6-m-nitrophenyl	208.5-210.5 (bisurethan)	(265)
3,8-Diamino-6-p-nitrophenyl	247 (bisurethan)	(264)
2,8-Diamino-6-phenyl	194	(258)
3,8-Diamino-6-phenyl	198	(258)
3,8-Diamino-6-(3'-pyridyl)	262-264	(213)
3,8-Diamino-6-(2'-thienyl)	229-230 (bisurethan)	(264)
3,8-Dibromo-6-p-nitrophenyl	255	(173)
3,8-Dichloro-6-p-nitrophenyl	250	(173)
2.8-Dichloro-6-phenyl	193	(102)
3.8-Dicyano-6 phenyl	302	(173)
3.8-Bis(diethylamino)-6-phenyl	255 (2CHzI)	(265)
8-(1', 6'-Dihydro-1'-methyl-6'-oxo-3'-pyridyl)-3,8-dinitro	>360	(213)
6-(2',2'-Dihydroxyisopropyl)-2,3,8,9-tetramethoxy	214	(223)
1,10-Dimethyl-6-p-nitrophenyl	148	(223)
1,10-Dimethyl-6-phenyl	177 (picrate)	(223)
3,8-Dimethyl-6-phenyl	260–262 (CH ₁ I)	(264)
3,8-Dinitro-6-m-nitrophenyl	305-306	(265)
3.8-Dinitro-6-p-nitrophenyl	356-358	(265)
3,8-Dinitro-6-(3'-pyridyl)	293-294	(213)
4-Ethyl-8,9-methylenedioxy	142-143	(150)
6-Ethyl-2,3,8,9-tetramethoxy	202	(223)
2,3,8.9-Tetramethoxy	185	(223)
2.3, 8.9-Tetramethoxyphenanthridine-6-carboxylic acid	240	(223)
2,3,8,9-Tetramethoxy-6-(4'-chlorobutyl)	223	(244)
3.6.8-Triamino	200	(4)
9.6.8 Trimethyl	123	(102)

TABLE 7

Tri- and polysubstituted phenanthridine derivatives

* In a few instances the complete name of the compound is given.

VII. PHYSICAL PROPERTIES

A. MOLECULAR DIMENSIONS

As aza-aromatic heterocycles are derived formally from the parent carbocycles by substituting N for CH, the similarity in bond lengths and bond angles is not surprising. The regular hexagonal configuration of benzene is confirmed by studies

TABLE	8
-------	---

5,6-Dihydrophenanthridine derivatives

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	°C.	
5,6-Dihydrophenanthridine	123-125	(284)
8-Acetoxy-5.6-dimethyl	110-111	(55)
5-Acetyl-6-methyl-2-nitro	204	(223)
5-Acetyl-2-nitro	181	(223)
5-Acetyl-8-nitro	176	(223)
8-Amino-6-p-aminobenzoyl-5-methyl	174-175 (8-urethan)	(55)
2-Amino-6-p-aminophenyl-5-methyl	165-170 (bisurethan)	(55)
8-Amino-5, 6-dimethyl	172-173 (8-acetylamino)	(55)
5-Benzoyl-6-cyano	140.3-141.5	(283)
6-Benzoyl-3, 8-diamino-5-methyl	193-195 (bisurethan)	(55)
6-Benzyl-5-methyl	175-177 (HCl)	(55)
5-Cinnaualacetyl-6-cyano	229-230	(283)
5-Cinnamalcrotyl-6-cyano	234-236	(283)
5-Cinnamoyl-6-cyano	198-199	(283)
6-Cyano-5-methyl	120	(252)
5-(2'-Cyanoethyl)	150-152	(25)
3,8-Diamino-5,6-dimethyl	169-171 (bisurethan)	(55)
3.8-Diamino-6-butoxy-5-methyl-6-phenyl	215-220	(23)
3,8-Diamino-5-methyl-6-phenyl	184-186 (3,8-diacetylamino)	(55)
5-(2'-Diethylaminoethyl)	158-159 (dipicrate)	(135)
5-(2'-Dimethylaminoethyl)	183-184 (dipicrate)	(135)
6,6-Diphenyl	147.5-148	(115)
5-Ethyl	210 (picrate)	(117)
5-Ethyl-6-methyl	148-149	(98)
5-Formyl-9-hydroxy-5,6-dihydrophenanthridine-8,10- dicarboxylic acid	140-141 (diethyl ester)	(88)
9-Hydroxy-5.6-dihydrophenanthridine-8.10-dicarboxylic acid		(88)
8-Hydroxy-6-methyl	182	(55)
8-Methoxy-6-p-methoxyphenyl-5-methyl	94	(5 5)
6-p-Methoxybenzyl-5-methyl	168 (HCl)	(55)
5-Methyl	108	(142)
6-Methyl	89	(25, 223)
6-Methyl-5-(2'-diethylaminoethyl)	186-187 (HCl)	(98)
5-Methyl-6-phenyl	102-103	(55)
5-[2'-(4"-Morpholiny1)ethy1]	189-191 (HCl)	(135)
5-Methyl-6-(1'-nitroethyl)	112.5-113.5	(169)
5-Methyl-6-(1'-nitropropyl)	102-103.5	(169)
6-Phenyl-6-p-tolyl	143.5-144	(115)
5-(1'-Piperidylethyl)	236-238 (2HCl)	(135)

* In a few instances the complete name of the compound is given.

of the vibration-rotation spectrum (11). Electron-diffraction measurements of bond lengths in benzene gave 1.39 \pm 0.02 Å. for C—C and 1.08 \pm 0.04 Å. for C—H. Parallel measurements on the pyridine molecule showed the same dimensions for the C—C and C—H bond lengths within experimental error, and gave a value of 1.37 \pm 0.03 Å. for the C—N bond length (230). In the light of a recent measurement of the dipole moment of pyridine by microwave spectroscopy, however, De More, Wilcox, and Goldstein (73) suggested the following parameters: C—N = 1.35–1.36 Å.; C—C = 1.39 Å.; C—H = 1.08 Å.; and the angle CNC = 114–117°. Such a narrowed molecule is in better agreement with the data obtained.

ΓА	BI	Æ	9

Substituent	Melting Point	References
	°C.	-
Tetrahudro:		
7.8.9.10-Tetrahydro	64	(131, 145)
Tetrahydro	210-212 (picrate)	(40)
6-Amino-7, 8, 9, 10-tetrahydro	165	(131)
6-Amino-2,4-dimethyl-7,8,9,10-tetrahydro	136-137	(131)
6-Amino-2-methyl-7,8,9,10-tetrahydro	169-170	(131)
6-Amino-4-methyl-7, 8, 9, 10-tetrahydro	121-122	(131)
8,9-Dimethoxy-2,3-dimethyl-6-phenyl-1.1a,4,5a- tetrahydro	178-180	(242)
6,9-Dimethyl-7,8,9,10-tetrahydro	78	(38)
2,3-Dimethyl-8,9-methylenedioxy-1,1a,4,5a-tetrahydro	157-158.5	(242)
7-Hydroxy-6-methyl-7,8,9,10-tetrahydro	167	(237)
7-Oxo-6-methyl-7.8,9,10-tetrahydro	118	(237)
Hexahydro:		
5, 6, 6a, 7, 8, 10a-Hexahydro	104	(40)
2,3-Dimethoxy-8,9-dimethyl-5,6,6a,7,10,10a- hexahydro	240 (HCl)	(243)
9-Methoxy-1, 1a, 4, 5, 5a, 6-hexahydro	240-242 (HC1)	(280)
9-Methoxy-5-methyl-1, 1a, 4, 5, 5a, 6-hexahydro	211.5-213	(280)
5-Methyl-8.9-methylenedioxy-1, 1a, 4, 5, 5a, 6-hexahydro	239-243 (HCl)	(183)
8,9-Methylenedioxy-1,1a,4,5,5a,6-hexahydro	280-282	(183)
Octahydro:		
1,2,3,4,7,8,9,10-Octahydro	37-38	(62)
5, 6, 6a, 7, 8, 9, 10, 10a-Octahydro	72	(40)
Octahydro	74	(154)
2,3-Dihydroxy-9-methoxy-1,1a,2,3,4,5,5a,6-octahydro	212-213	(280)
2.3-Dihydroxy-9-methoxy-5-methyl-1, 1a,2,3,4,5,5a,6- octahydro	223-225 (HC1)	(280)
8,9-Dimethyl-5,6,6a,7,8,9,10,10a-octahydro	180–181 (HCl)	(243)
6-Methyl-1,2,3,4,7.8,9,10-octahydro	68	(62)
6-Methyl-1.1a,2,3,4,5.5a,6-octahydro	57-58	(98)

Other hydrogenated	phenanthridine	derivatives
--------------------	----------------	-------------

The dimensions of other aza-aromatic heterocycles are probably quite similar to those of the parent carbocycles. One may expect a short carbon-nitrogen bond throughout this series of heterocycles, owing to the polar nature of the bond. As in the case of carbocycles, the C—C and C—N bond lengths in these heterocycles should be related to their multiplicity. In the sense of Pauling (208) bond multiplicity is a measure of the "double-bond character" of a carbon-carbon bond. A high bond multiplicity for a carbon-carbon bond means that it is represented more frequently as C—C in the valence-bond structures of the resonance hybrid. Such a bond will be shorter and will tend to resemble an olefinic bond in chemical behavior. Double-bond reactions such as oxidation by osmium tetroxide, ozonization, and argentation (complexation with silver ion) seem to occur at bonds of high multiplicity (16, 148).

B. MOLAR REFRACTION

The polarizability of a molecule depends upon the displacement of electrons by an electric field and is measured by the molar refraction. Early attempts to set up a system of atomic refraction constants and thus to calculate the molar refraction of a compound *a priori* failed with unsaturated systems. Conjugated

Substituent*	Melting Point	References
	°C.	
6(5H)-Phenanthridinone	293	(52, 247)
1-Amino	319-323	(57)
2-Amino	285 (urethan)	(57)
3-Amino	250 (urethan)	(57)
7-Amino	295 (urethan)	(57)
8-Amino	319-320	(231a)
9-Amino	280 (urethan)	(57)
10-Amino	330-334	(57)
5-Benzyl-2-ethoxy	136-157	(188)
5-Benzyl-1(or 3)-methoxy	152-154	(188)
5-Benzyl-8,9-methylenedioxy	139-161.5	(191)
N_N' -Bis[6(5H)-phenanthridinone]	>310	(256)
2-Bromo	323-324	(199 257)
2-Bromo-5-ethyl	116	(117)
2-Bromo-5-methyl	188-189	(125)
5-Carballoxy	93-94	(155)
5-Carbethoxy	143-144	(155)
5-Carbisopropoxy	123	(155)
5-Carbobenzoxy	134	(155)
5-Carboovelohexoxy	151	(155)
5-Carbonethoxy	197	(155)
5-Carbonronovy	76	(155)
5-(2/-aerboyvethyl)	162-162	(103)
$\beta(5H)$ Phonenthridinana Leerbourglie soid	285	(152)
$\beta(5H)$ Phonenthridinone $4(an 7)$ corboralis acid	200	(155)
2 Chlore 5 mothyl	299	(195)
5 (2) Chonacthul)		(125)
(2) Disthulomin osthul)		(23)
9-(2-Dimethorn 8.0 dimethol 6- 7.8 100 tetrohudro	193-193 (HCI)	(99)
2, 3-Dimethoxy-8, 9-dimethyl-0a, 7, 8, 10a-tetranydro	220	(243)
2.4(or 7,9)-Dimethyl	200	(00)
2,5-Dimethyl	109	(125)
4,5-Dimetnyi	141-142	(125)
8,9-Dimetnyi-ba,7,8,9,10,10a-nexanydro	220	(243)
8,9-Dimethyl-0a,7,8,9,10,10a-hexanydro-o-thio	100	(243)
2.4-Dimethyl-7, 8, 9, 10-tetranydro	123	(234)
1,3-Dinitro-o-methyl	281	(120)
5-Ethyl-2-methoxy	138	(117)
5-Ethyl-4-methoxy	117	(117)
5-Ethyl-2-methyl	97	
Hexahydro	176-178	(4)
4-Methyl		(184)
5-Methyl-6(5H)-phenanthridinone-9-carboxylic acid	162-163 (methyl ester)	(83)
5-Methyl-8,9-methylenedioxy	238	(103, 149)
5-Methyl-2-nitro	249	(126)
5-Methyl-4-nitro	92-93	(126)
2-Methyl-7,8,9,10-tetrahydro	108	(234)
5-Methyl-6-thio	70	(210)
1-Nitro	325-327	(57)
2-Nitro	380-384	(57, 203, 257)
3-Nitro	349	(57)
4-Nitro	265-267	(57, 203, 240)
8-Nitro	329	(13, 57, 203)
10-Nitro	316-318	(57)
5-Phenyl	118-119	(257)
7,8,9,10-Tetrahydro	272	(36, 131, 282)
6a, 7, 8, 10a-Tetrahydro	194-195	(40)
6a,7,8,10a-Tetrahydro-6(5H)-phenanthridinone-7-	216	(40)
carboxylic acid		
6-Thio	281-283	(210, 248)
2,4,5-Trimethyl	194	(60)

TABLE 10 6(5H)-Phenanthridinone derivatives

* In a few instances the complete name of the compound is given.

Derivative	Melting Point	References	
	°C.		
3-Azo-8-hydroxyphenanthridine	295	(13)	
1,2-Di(2'-amino-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	>340 (bisurethan)	(54)	
1,2-Di(3'-amino-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	310 (bisurethan)	(54)	
1,2-Di(8'-amino-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	278 (bisurethan)	(54)	
1,2-Di(9'-amino-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	295-300 (bisurethan)	(57)	
1.2-Di(2'-nitro-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	>360	(54)	
1,2-Di(4'-nitro-6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	>360	(57)	
1,4-Di(6'-phenanthridinyl)butane	214	(223)	
1,2-Di(6'-phenanthridinyl)ethane	280-282	(99)	
1,2-Di(6'-phenanthridinyl)ethanol	191-192	(54)	
1.2-Di(6'-phenanthridinyl)ethene	304-305	(54)	
N. N. Di (6'-phenanthridinyl)amine	160-161 (sulfonyl)	(99)	
N.N.Di(6'-phenanthridinyl)isopropylamine	203-205	(99)	
1,2,3-Tri(6'-phenanthridinyl)propane	264-266	(54)	
		1	

 TABLE 11

 Miscellaneous di- and trinhenanthridinul derivatives

TABLE 12

Molar refractions of aza-aromatic heterocycles and their exaltations from calculated values

Heterocycle	Molar Refraction (Found)	Molar Refraction (Calculated)	Difference
Pyridine	24.02	25.16	-1.14
Isoquinoline	41.41	40.49	0.92
Quinoline	41.83	40.49	1.34
Acridine	62.34	55.83	6.51

molecules gave experimental values higher than calculations would predict. In the modern view of conjugation these exaltations are understandable, as they imply a greater electronic polarizability. The delocalization of π -electrons in conjugated systems not only lowers the energy of the ground state of the molecule, but decreases the energy of the lower-lying levels of the excited states even more. The net result is a decrease in electronic excitation energy and an increase in polarizability as the conjugated system is extended (compare Section E). This explains why deviations (exaltations) from values obtained by atomic and group refraction constants become more pronounced as one goes to polycyclic systems. This is shown by the aza-aromatic heterocycles in table 12 (14, 48). Instead of the use of empirical refraction constants a modern treatment of condensed aromatic systems has taken account of the high mobility of the π -electrons and the planarity of the ring system. With these calculations the discrepancy between experimental and predicted molar refractions is significantly smaller (table 13) (233). Referring to the aromatic systems in table 13, one can see that the molar refraction, and hence the mean polarizability, of a given heterocycle is less than that of the parent carbocycle. The polarizability of aromatic systems is markedly anisotropic; the electron cloud is more polarizable in the plane of the ring and less so perpendicular to the plane of the ring. In comparison with the parent carbocycle, the main reduction in polarizability of the nitrogen heterocycle occurs in the direction normal to the molecular plane (160). Previous

TABLE 13

Compound	Molar Refraction (Found)	Molar Refraction (Calculated)	Difference
Benzene	26.2	26.2	0.0
Naphthalene	44.1	43.5	0.6
Anthracene.	65.4	62.0	3.4
Phenanthrene	62.3	62.0	0.3
Pyrene	74.0	70.8	3.2
soquinoline	41.6	41.5	0.1
Quinoline	41.8	41.5	0.3
Acridine	64.3	60.2	4.1

Molar refractions of condensed aromatic systems and their exaltations from calculated values $(\pi$ -electron treatment)

TABLE 14

Dipole moments of aza-aromatic heterocycles (benzene solution)

Heterocycle	μ (in Debye Units)	Heterocycle	μ (in Debye Units)
Pyridine Quinoline Isoquinoline	2.21 2.14 2.53	Phenanthridine Acridine	1.50 1.95

workers had concluded that the main reduction in polarizability in going from benzene to pyridine occurred along the dipolar axis (241).

C. DIPOLE MOMENTS

The significance of dipole data in determining charge distribution in pyridine has been pointed out. The experimental determination of the dipole moment of pyridine has given values ranging from 2.2 D to 2.3 D. The dipole moment of pyridine vapor by microwave spectroscopy is 2.15 ± 0.05 D (73). Middleton and Partington (187) have demonstrated that the solvent employed affects the value obtained from determinations run in solution. A carbon disulfide solution yields a value of 2.10 D, whereas a carbon tetrachloride solution gives 2.33 D for the dipole moment of pyridine.

Comparative dipole-moment data for aza-aromatic heterocycles are given in table 14 for determinations run in benzene (28, 107).

D. INFRARED SPECTRA

Absorption of photons having a wavelength between 2 μ and 15 μ leads to vibrational excitations in a molecule. These may be stretching or deformation vibrations. Pyridines and quinolines exhibit the following stretching vibrational bands: CH near 3.3 μ ; C=C and C=N in the region 6.0-6.3 μ and 6.5 μ . Ring vibrations and CH deformation give bands in the regions 8.4 μ , 9-10 μ , and 11-16 μ . Although the ring vibrations of pyridine closely parallel those of benzene, hydrogen-deformation vibrations are quite different and are shifted to lower frequencies. The C=C and C=N stretching bands are also slightly lower than those of benzene. In quinoline and isoquinoline the region between 6.3 and 6.7 μ has a more complex band structure (26).

E, ULTRAVIOLET SPECTRA

Electromagnetic radiation having a wavelength between 2000 and 7500 Å. embraces the visible and ultraviolet regions. Absorption by a molecule of photons possessing energy in this range may cause promotion of its electrons to higher electronic states. With conjugated molecules not only is the ground-state energy lowered, owing to resonance, but the energy levels of the excited states are sharply lowered. Because of this, the greater the length of a conjugated system the smaller will be the energy difference between the ground state and the lowestlying excited state. Thus naphthalene shows a bathochromic shift from the maximum in absorption of benzene, as less energetic (longer wavelength) photons are absorbed. As one passes through the series benzene, naphthalene, anthracene, phenanthrene, naphthacene, pentacene, and hexacene, this shift actually brings the absorption into the visible region and a colored molecule results.

From studies made by Mulliken (201) it can be concluded that the greater the increase of polarity of the molecule in the excited state, the greater is the intensity of absorption. As polar forms such as LXVI and LXVII are more im-



portant in describing the excited states of pyridine, it is clear why pyridine has an ϵ_{\max} of 2000 at 2500 Å, while benzene has an ϵ_{\max} of 250 at 2600 Å. In addition, Maccoll (172) has pointed out that in the series benzene, pyridine, pyrimidine, pyridazine, and s-tetrazine the maximum in absorption undergoes a bathochromic shift, the shift being most marked when hetero nitrogens are adjacent.

In examining the ultraviolet spectra of pyridine, quinoline, isoquinoline, quinazoline, phenanthridine, 5,6-benzoquinoline, and other heterocycles, Badger, Pearce, and Pettit (17) drew these general conclusions. First, there is a considerable loss in fine structure in aza-aromatic heterocycles, but the maxima are not significantly shifted. The absorption shoulders of the nitrogen heterocycles begin, however, at slightly longer wavelengths. Second, the group III maxima between 2500 and 3500 Å. show a uniformly greater intensity in the nitrogen heterocycles.

F. THERMOCHEMICAL DATA

The calculation of resonance energies from the observed heats of combustion or hydrogenation of aromatic compounds and the use of bond energies is a wellknown procedure (208). The values obtained for certain carbocycles and heterocycles are given in table 15 (217). The values given show that the resonance energy of a given heterocycle is approximately the same as that of the parent carbocycle. From this it may be judged that isoquinoline and phenanthridine should have resonance energies of around 75 and 120 kcal. per mole, respectively. The large resonance energies of pyridine, quinoline, and acridine indicate that

Compound	Resonance Energy	Compound	Resonance Energ
······································	kcal./mole		kcal./mole
Benzene	41	Pyridine	43
Naphthalene	77	Quinoline	75
Anthracene	116	Acridine	106
Phenanthrene	130	Phenazine	105
Pyrene	152		

|--|

Fundational many second and an analysis of an analysis and and

no single "static bond" structure can describe the heterocyclic molecule adequately.

VIII. PHYSIOLOGICAL PROPERTIES

Aza-aromatic heterocycles and their derivatives have received much attention from the biological chemist because of their pronounced physiological properties. The alkaloids studied by early workers with natural products were found to contain such ring systems as the pyridine, quinoline, and isoquinoline nuclei. Moreover, the dietary factors nicotinic acid and pyridoxine are now known to be pyridine derivatives. With the advent of chemotherapy many research workers sought to modify the structures of known alkaloids, in order to obtain physiologically active agents which were less toxic. As a natural extension many basic derivatives of aza-aromatic heterocycles were screened for biological activity and with considerable success. The vast amount of research carried out in this quest for chemotherapeutic agents is adequately covered in several reviews (50, 136, 140, 246). Summarily, it might be stated that pyridine derivatives such as cetylpyridinium chloride and 5-amino-2-butoxypyridine are employed as antiseptics; isoquinoline systems are present in narcotics (heroin) and in antispasmodics (papaverine); quinoline and acridine derivatives (Atabrine, Plasmochin) are satisfactory antimalarial agents; and phenanthridine compounds are effective against sleeping sickness in cattle.

In view of the diversified physiological activity of aza-aromatic heterocycles no comprehensive correlation of activity and chemical constitution is to be expected. Recently, however, Albert, Rubbo, and Burvill (8) have made an extensive study of the antibacterial activity of aza-aromatic systems and have proposed that the bacteriostatic action of these bases depends upon ionization and molecular shape. Acridines which were more than 50 per cent ionized (as cations) at 37°C, were found to exert a strong bacteriostatic action. Certain acridines, however, possessed the required degree of cationic ionization but were only feebly antibacterial. These latter compounds all involved "dimensional factors." For example, 9-amino-1,2,3,4-tetrahydroacridine is shown by Hirschfelder models to be nonplanar. Proceeding from Ehrlich's principle (136) that "Corpora non agunt nisi fixata," the authors proposed that the acridine cations are attracted to the anions of nucleoproteins and lie flat on the bacterial surface. The stability of this union is enhanced by the van der Waals forces arising from the large aromatic pi cloud. If the molecule has too small a planar area (pyridines and quinolines) or if it is less planar due to hydrogenation (9-amino-1,2,3,4-tetrahydroacridine), van der Waals forces cannot maintain the drugprotein union. Bulky side chains can inhibit this planar union also. As support for this hypothesis, inactive 2-methylquinolines could be changed into effective bacteriostats by condensing them with benzaldehyde. Presumably the planar styryl side chain enhances the flat area of the molecule and thus increases the secondary forces of attraction. From related experiments the authors concluded that the critical area of the molecular plane should be between 28 and 38 \tilde{A} .²

IX. References

- (1) ACHESON, R. M., HOULT, T. G., AND BARNARD, K. A.: J. Chem. Soc. 1954, 4142.
- (2) ADKINS, H., AND BILLICA, H. R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 70, 695 (1948).
- (3) Adkins, H., Kuick, L. F., Farlow, M., and Wojcik, B.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 56, 2425 (1934).
- (4) Albert, A., Brown, D. J., and Duewall, H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1948, 1284.
- (5) Albert, A., and Goldacre, R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1943, 454.
- (6) Albert, A., Goldacre, R., and Phillips, J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1948, 2240.
- (7) Albert, A., and Ritchie, B.: J. Chem. Soc. 1943, 458.
- (8) ALBERT, A., RUBBO, S. D., AND BURVILL, M. I.: Brit. J. Exptl. Pathol. 30, 159 (1949); Chem. Abstracts 44, 1560 (1950).
- (9) ALBRO, L. P., BALTZLY, R., AND PHILLIPS, A. P.: J. Org. Chem. 14, 771 (1949).
- (10) ANDERSON, L. C., AND SEEGER, N. V.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 340 (1949).
- (11) ANGUS, W. R., BAILEY, C. R., HALE, J. B., INGOLD, C. K., LECKIE, A. H., RAISIN, C. G., THOMPSON, J. W., AND WILSON, C. L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1936, 971.
- (12) ANGYAL, S. J., AND ANGYAL, C. L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 1461.
- (13) Arcus, C. L., and Coombs, M. M.: J. Chem. Soc. 1954, 4319.
- (14) AUWERS, K. VON, AND KRAUL, R.: Z. physik. Chem. 116, 438 (1925).
- (15) BACHARACH, G., HAUT, A. H., AND CAROLINE, L.: Rec. trav. chim. 52, 413 (1933).
- (16) BADGER, G. M.: Structures and Reactions of the Aromatic Compounds. Cambridge University Press, London (1954).
- (17) BADGER, G. M., PEARCE, R. S., AND PETTIT, R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1951, 3199.
- (18) BADGER, G. M., SEIDLER, J. H., AND THOMSON, B.: J. Chem. Soc. 1951, 3207.
- (19) BAKER, R. H., ALBISETTI, C. J., JR., DODSON, R. M., LAPPIN, G. R., AND RIEGEL, B.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 68, 1532 (1946).
- (20) BAMBERGER, E.: Ber. 24, 1758 (1891).
- (21) BAMBERGER, E., AND DIECKMANN, W.: Ber. 26, 1205 (1893).
- (22) BANKS, C. K.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 66, 1127 (1944).
- (23) BARBER, H. J.: U. S. patent 2,495,051 (1950); Chem. Abstracts 44, 5402 (1950).
- (24) BARBER, H. J., GREGORY, P. Z., MAJOR, F. W., SLACK, R., AND WOOLMAN, A. M.: J. Chem. Soc. 1947, 84.
- (25) BATES, R. J., AND CYMERMAN-CRAIG, J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1954, 1153.
- (26) BELLAMY, L. J.: The Infrared Spectra of Complex Molecules. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1954).
- (27) BERG, S. S., AND PETROW, V.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 3713.
- (28) BERGMANN, E., ENGEL, L., AND MEYER, H.: Ber. 65, 446 (1932).
- (29) BERGMANN, E., AND ROSENTHAL, W.: J. prakt. Chem. [2] 135, 267 (1932).
- (30) BERGSTROM, F. W.: J. Org. Chem. 2, 411 (1937).
- (31) BERGSTROM, F. W.: Chem. Revs. 35, 111 (1944).
- (32) BERGSTROM, F. W., AND MCALLISTER, S. H.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 52, 2845 (1930).
- (33) BERLIN, A. Y., AND SYCHEVA, T. P.: J. Gen. Chem. U.S.S.R. 22, 2055 (1952); Chem. Abstracts 48, 5191 (1954).

- (34) BERSON, J. A., AND BROWN, E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 444 (1955).
- (35) BISHOP, R. R., CAVELL, E. A. S., AND CHAPMAN, N. B.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 437.
- (36) BLOUNT, B. K., PERKIN, W. H., JR., AND PLANT, S. G. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1929, 1975.
- (37) BOHLMANN, F.: Chem. Ber. 85, 390 (1952).
- (38) BORSCHE, W.: Ann. 377, 70 (1910).
- (39) BRADLOW, H. L., AND VANDERWERF, C. A.: J. Org. Chem. 14, 509 (1949).
- (40) BRAUDE, E. A., AND FAWCETT, J. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1951, 3113.
- (41) BROGLIE, L. DE: Ann. phys. 3, 22 (1925).
- (42) BROOKER, L. G. S., AND KEYES, G. H.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 58, 659 (1939).
- (43) BROWN, B. R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 2577.
- (44) BROWN, B. R., AND HAMMICK, D. L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 659.
- (45) BROWN, D. A., AND DEWAR, M. J. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1953, 2406.
- (46) BROWN, H. C., AND MCGARY, C. W., JR.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 2300 (1955).
- (47) BROWN, H. C., AND NELSON, K. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 75, 6292 (1953).
- (48) BRÜHL, J.: Z. physik. Chem. 79, 1 (1912).
- (49) BUNNETT, J. F., AND ZAHLER, R. E.: Chem. Revs. 49, 273 (1951).
- (50) BURGER, A.: Medicinal Chemistry. Interscience Publishers, Inc., New York (1951).
- (51) BURTON, H., AND INGOLD, C. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1929, 2022.
- (52) BUTLER, J. M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 2578 (1949).
- (53) BUU-HOÏ, NG. PH., AND HOÁN, NG.: Rec. trav. chim. 68, 5 (1949).
- (54) CALDWELL, A. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 2035.
- (55) CALDWELL, A. G., COPP, F. C., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 2698.
- (56) CALDWELL, A. G., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1948, 188.
- (57) CALDWELL, A. G., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 2156.
- (58) CARTWRIGHT, C. H., AND ERRERA, J.: Compt. rend. 200, 914 (1935).
- (59) CHAPMAN, N. B., AND PARKER, R. E.: J. Chem. Soc. 1951, 3301.
- (60) CHARDONNENS, L., AND WÜRMLI, A.: Helv. Chim. Acta 33, 1338 (1950).
- (61) CHICHIBABIN, A. E.: Ber. 56, 1879 (1932).
- (62) CHICHIBABIN, A. E.: Bull. soc. chim. France 6, 522 (1939).
- (63) CHICHIBABIN, A. E., AND SEIDE, O. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 40, 1216 (1914); Chem. Abstracts 9, 1901 (1915).
- (64) CHRISTIANSEN, W. G., AND BAKER. W.: U. S. patent 2,176,889 (1940); Chem. Abstracts 34, 1822 (1940).
- (65) CLAUS, A.: J. prakt. Chem. [2] 37, 258 (1888).
- (66) COOK, J. W., AND MOFFATT, J. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 1160.
- (67) COPP, F. C., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 311.
- (68) COULSON, C. A.: Valence. Oxford University Press, London (1953).
- (69) CURD, F. H. S., GRAHAM, W., RICHARDSON, D. N., AND ROSE, F. L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1947, 1613.
- (70) CYMERMAN, J., AND SHORT, W. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 703.
- (71) DAUDEL, R.: Compt. rend. 222, 792 (1946).
- (72) DAVISSON, C., AND GERMER, L.: Phys. Rev. 30, 705 (1927).
- (73) DEMORE, B. B., WILCOX, W. S., AND GOLDSTEIN, J. H.: J. Chem. Phys. 22, 876 (1954).
- (74) DEWAR, M. J. S.: Proc. Cambridge Phil. Soc. 45, 639 (1949).
- (75) DEWAR, M. J. S.: In Progress in Organic Chemistry, edited by J. W. Cook, Vol. 1, Chap. 1. Academic Press, Inc., New York (1953).
- (76) DEWAR, M. J. S., AND MAITLIS, P. M.: Chemistry & Industry 1955, 685.
- (77) DEY, B. B., AND GOVINDACHARI, T. R.: Proc. Natl. Inst. Sci. India 6, 219 (1940); Chem. Abstracts 36, 5178 (1942).
- (78) DIELS, O., AND ALDER, K.: Ann. 498, 31 (1932).
- (79) DIELS, O., AND ALDER, K.: Ann. 510, 87 (1934).
- (80) DIELS, O., AND HARMS, J.: Ann. 525, 73 (1936).
- (81) DIELS, O., AND THIELE, W. E.: Ann. 543, 79 (1939).
- (82) DIELS, O., AND THIELE, W. E.: J. prakt. Chem. 156, 195 (1940).

- (83) DIESBACH, H. DE, AND AESCHBACH, J.: Helv. Chim. Acta 28, 1392 (1945).
- (84) DIMROTH, O., AND HEENF, R.: Ber. 54, 2934 (1921).
- (85) DOBBIN, L.: J. Chem. Educ. 11, 596 (1934).
- (86) DYATKINA, M. E.: Doklady Akad. Nauk S.S.S.R. 59, 517 (1948); Chem. Abstracts 42, 6361 (1948).
- (87) DYSON, P., AND HAMMICK, D. L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 1724.
- (88) Edmiston, W. E., and Wiesner, K.: Can. J. Chem. 29, 105 (1951).
- (89) ELDERFIELD, R. C. (Editor): Heterocyclic Compounds. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1952).
- (90) Reference 89, Vol. 4, Chap. 1.
- (91) Emmert, B.: Ber. 47, 2598 (1914).
- (92) EVANS, D. P., WATSON, H. B., AND WILLIAMS, L.: J. Chem. Soc. 1939, 1345.
- (93) EWING, G. W., AND STECK, E. A.: J. Ani. Chem. Soc. 68, 2181 (1946).
- (94) EYRING, H., WALTER, J., AND KIMBALL, G. E.: Quantum Chemistry. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1944).
- (95) FAIRFULL, A. E. S., PARK, D. A., SHORT, W. J., AND WATKINS, T. I.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 4700.
- (96) FIELDS, E. K.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 1495 (1949).
- (97) FIESER, L. F., AND MARTIN, E. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 57, 1840 (1935).
- (98) FINKELSTEIN, J., AND LINDER, S. M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 72, 3282 (1950).
- (99) FINKELSTEIN, J., AND LINDER, S. M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 73, 302 (1951).
- (100) FISCHER, O.: Ber. 15, 62 (1882).
- (101) FISCHER, O.: Ber. 20, 731 (1887).
- (102) FORD, M. C., WATERS, W. A., AND YOUNG, H. T.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 833.
- (103) FORREST, H. S., HAWORTH, R. D., PINDER, A. R., AND STEVENS, T. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 1311.
- (104) FRIEDL, F.: Ber. 45, 428 (1912).
- (105) FRIEDLÄNDER, P., AND LAZARUS, M.: Ann. 229, 233 (1885).
- (106) FUSON, R.: Chem. Revs. 16, 1 (1935).
- (107) GAOUCK, V. DE, AND LE FEVRE, R. J. W.: J. Chem. Soc. 1939, 1392.
- (108) GENSLER, W. J.: In *Heterocyclic Compounds*, edited by R. C. Elderfield, Vol. 4, Chap.
 2. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1952).
- (109) GEORGIEVICS, G. VON: Monatsh. 8, 577 (1887); Chem. Zentr. 58, 1355 (1887).
- (110) GILLESPIE, R. J., AND MILLEN, D. J.: Quart. Revs. (London) 2, 277 (1948).
- (111) GILMAN, H., AND EISCH, J.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 6379 (1955).
- (112) GILMAN, H., AND EISCH, J.: Unpublished studies.
- (113) GILMAN, H., EISCH, J., AND SODDY, T.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 79, 1245 (1957).
- (114) GILMAN, H., AND GAINER, G.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 69, 1946 (1947).
- (115) GILMAN, H., AND NELSON, R. D.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 70, 3316 (1948).
- (116) GOETZ-LUETHY, N.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 2254 (1949).
- (117) GOVINDACHARI, T. G., AND ARUMUGAM, N.: J. Sci. Ind. Research (India) 13B, 694 (1954); Chem. Abstracts 49, 14766 (1955).
- (118) GRAEBE, C., AND CARO, H.: Ann. 158, 265 (1871).
- (119) GREGG, E. C., JR., AND CRAIG, D.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 70, 3138 (1948).
- (120) GYOERFFY, E.: Compt. rend. 232, 515 (1951).
- (121) HAMMOND, G. S.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 334 (1955).
- (122) HAMPTON, A., AND MAGRATH, D.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 1008.
- (123) HAWORTH, J. W., HEILBRON, I. M., AND HEY, D. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1940, 349.
- (124) HEACOCK, R. A., AND HEY, D. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 1508.
- (125) HEACOCK, R. A., AND HEY, D. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 4059.
- (126) HEACOCK, R. A., AND HEY, D. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1953, 3.
- (127) HEISENBERG, W.: Z. Physik 43, 172 (1927).
- (128) HENRY, R. A., AND DEHN, W. M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 2297 (1949).
- (129) HERTOG, H. J. DEN, AND WIBAUT, J. P.: Rec. trav. chim. 51, 940 (1932).

- (130) HEY, D. R., AND JACKSON, E. R. B.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 645.
- (131) HOLLINGSWORTH, B. L., AND PETROW, V.: J. Chem. Soc. 1948, 1537.
- (132) HORNING, E. C., STROMBERG, V. L., AND LLOYD, H. A.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 74, 5153 (1952).
- (133) HÜCKEL, E.: Z. Physik 70, 204 (1931).
- (134) HUGHES, E. D., AND INGOLD, C. K.: Trans. Faraday Soc. 37, 666 (1941).
- (135) HUTTRER, C. P.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 4147 (1949).
- (136) ING, H. R.: In Organic Chemistry, edited by H. Gilman, Vol. 3, Chap. 5. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1953).
- (137) INGOLD, C. K.: Structure and Mechanism in Organic Chemistry. Cornell University Press, Ithaca, New York (1953).
- (138) JAFFE, H. H.: J. Chem. Phys. 20, 1554 (1952).
- (139) JAMES, H. M., AND COOLIDGE, A. S.: J. Chem. Phys. 1, 825 (1933).
- (140) JENKINS, G. L., AND HARTUNG, W. H.: The Chemistry of Organic Medicinal Products, 3rd edition. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1949).
- (141) JOHNSON, O. H., AND HAMILTON, C. S.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 63, 2864 (1941).
- (142) KARRER, P., SZABO, L., KRISHNA, H. J. V., AND SCHWYZER, R.: Helv. Chim. Acta 33, 294 (1950).
- (143) KAUFMANN, A.: Ber. 51, 116 (1918).
- (144) KEKULÉ, F. A.: Bull. soc. chim. France 3, 98 (1865).
- (145) KENNER, J., RITCHIE, W. H., AND STATHAM, F. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 1169.
- (146) KIRPAL, A., AND REITER, E.: Ber. 58, 699 (1925).
- (147) KOELSCH, C. F.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 58, 1325 (1936).
- (148) KOFAHL, R. E., AND LUCAS, H. J.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 76, 3931 (1954).
- (149) Kondo, H., and Uyeo, S.: Ber. 68, 1756 (1935).
- (150) KONDO, H., AND UYEO, S.: Ber. 70, 1087 (1937).
- (151) KONDO, H., AND UYEO, S.: Ber. 70, 1094 (1937).
- (152) KÖSSEL, W.: Ann. Physik 49, 229 (1916).
- (153) KRASOVITSKII, B. M., PEREYASLOVA, D. G., AND KOBYAK, N. K.: Ukrain. Khim. Zhur. 18, 97 (1952); Chem. Abstracts 48, 11422 (1954).
- (154) KRUBER, O.: Ber. 72, 771 (1939).
- (155) LABRIOLA, R. A.: J. Org. Chem. 5, 329 (1940).
- (156) LA COSTE, W.: Ber. 14, 915 (1881).
- (157) LA COSTE, W., AND VALEUR, F.: Ber. 20, 95 (1887).
- (158) LADENBURG, A.: Ann. 247, 51 (1888).
- (159) LADENBURG, A.: Ber. 32, 42 (1899).
- (160) LE FEVRE, C. G., AND LE FEVRE, R. J. W.: J. Chem. Soc. 1955, 2750.
- (161) LEFFLER, M. T.: In Organic Reactions, edited by R. Adams, Vol. I, Chap. 4. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1942).
- (162) LEHMSTEDT, K.: Ber. 64, 1232 (1931).
- (163) LEHMSTEDT, K.: Ber. 64, 2381 (1931).
- (164) LEHMSTEDT, K.: Ber. 71, 808 (1938).
- (165) LEHMSTEDT, K.: Ber. 71, 1609 (1938).
- (166) LEHMSTEDT, K., AND WIRTH, E.: Ber. 61, 2044 (1928).
- (167) LEIS, D. G., AND CURRAN, B. C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 67, 79 (1945).
- (168) LEONARD, N. J., AND BOYER, J. H.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 72, 2980 (1950).
- (169) LEONARD, N. J., LEUBNER, G. W., AND BURK, E. H., JR.: J. Org. Chem. 15, 979 (1950).
- (170) LEVY, M., AND SZWARC, M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 1949 (1955).
- (171) LEWIS, G. N.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 38, 762 (1916).
- (172) LEY, H., AND SPECKER, H.: Ber. 72, 192 (1939).
- (173) LIBMAN, D. D., AND SLACK, R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1951, 2588.
- (174) LINTON, E. P.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 62, 1945 (1940).
- (175) LOCHTE, H. L., KRUSE, P. F., JR., AND WHEELER, E. N.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 75, 4477 (1953).

- (176) LONGUET-HIGGINS, H. C.: Nature 166, 139 (1950).
- (177) LONGUET-HIGGINS, H. C., AND COULSON, C. A.: J. Chem. Soc. 1949, 971.
- (178) LÖWDIN, P.: J. Chem. Phys. 19, 1323 (1951).
- (179) MACCOLL, A.: J. Chem. Soc. 1944, 670.
- (180) MCELVAIN, S. M., AND KUNDIGER, D.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 64, 254 (1942).
- (181) MAIER-BODE, H.: Ber. 69, 1534 (1936).
- (182) MAMALIS, P., AND PETROW, V.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 703.
- (183) MASON, L. H., AND WILDMAN, W. C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 76, 6194 (1954).
- (184) MAYO, P. DE, AND RIGBY, W.: Nature 166, 1075 (1950).
- (185) MELANDER, L.: Arkiv Kemi 2, 213 (1950); Chem. Abstracts 44, 7787 (1950).
- (186) MEYERS, H.: Monatsh. 26, 1311 (1905); Chem. Zentr. 77, I, 557 (1906).
- (187) MIDDLETON, B. A., AND PARTINGTON, J. R.: Nature 141, 516 (1938).
- (188) MITSUHASHI, K.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 63, 177 (1943); Chem. Abstracts 45, 628 (1951).
- (189) MITSUHASHI, K.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 67, 74 (1947); Chem. Abstracts 45, 9544 (1951).
- (190) MITSUHASHI, K.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 71, 1232 (1951); Chem. Abstracts 46, 5593 (1952).
- (191) MITSUHASHI, K.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 72, 344 (1952); Chem. Abstracts 47, 6419 (1953).
- (192) MORGAN, G. T., AND BURSTALL, F. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 20.
- (193) MORGAN, G. T., AND SHEASBY, A. D.: J. Soc. Chem. Ind. (Loudon) 44, 408 (1925).
- (194) MORGAN, G. T., AND STEWART, J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 1292.
- (195) MORGAN, G. T., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1931, 2447.
- (196) MORGAN, G. T., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2225.
- (197) MORGAN, G. T., AND WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 389.
- (198) MORTON, A. A.: The Chemistry of Heterocyclic Compounds. McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc., New York (1946).
- (199) MOSBY, W. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 76, 936 (1954).
- (200) MOSHER, H. S., AND WELCH, F. J.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 77, 2902 (1955).
- (201) MULLIKEN, R. S.: J. Chem. Phys. 7, 339 (1939).
- (202) MUMM, O., AND DIEDERICHSEN, O.: Ann. 538, 198 (1939).
- (203) NUNN, A. J., SCHOFIELD, K., AND THEOBALD, R. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 2797.
- (204) OCHIAI, E.: J. Org. Chem. 18, 534 (1953).
- (205) OCKENDEN, D. W., AND SCHOFIELD, K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1953, 717.
- (206) ORGEL, L. E., COTTRELL, T. L., DICK, W., AND SUTTON, L. E.: Trans. Faraday Soc. 47, 113 (1951).
- (207) PATTERSON, A. M., AND CAPELL, L. T.: The Ring Index. Reinhold Publishing Company, New York (1940).
- (208) PAULING, L.: The Nature of the Chemical Bond. Cornell University Press, Ithaca, New York (1942).
- (209) PAULING, L., AND WHELAND, G. W.: J. Chem. Phys. 1, 362 (1933).
- (210) PEAK, D. A., AND STANSFIELD, F.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 4067.
- (211) PETROW, V. A.: J. Chem. Soc. 1945, 18.
- (212) PETROW, V. A., AND WRAGG, W. R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1947, 1410.
- (213) PETROW, V. A., AND WRAGG, W. R.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 3516.
- (214) PINCK, L. A., AND HILBERT, G. E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 59, 8 (1937).
- (215) PITZER, K.: Quantum Chemistry. Prentice-Hall, Inc., New York (1952).
- (216) PLOQUIN, J.: Compt. rend. 226, 245 (1948).
- (217) PULLMAN, B., AND PULLMAN, A.: Les theories electroniques de la chimie organique. Masson et Cie, Paris (1952).
- (218) Räth, C.: Ann. 489, 107 (1931).
- (219) Reissert, A.: Ber. 38, 1603 (1905).
- (220) REISSERT, A.: Ber. 38, 3415 (1905).
- (221) RENSHAW, R. R., FRIEDMAN, H. L., AND GAJEWSKI, F. W.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 61, 3322 (1939).
- (222) RIEDEL, C.: Ber. 16, 1609 (1883).

- (223) RITCHIE, E.: J. Proc. Roy. Soc. N. S. Wales 78, 134, 141, 147, 159, 164, 169, 177 (1945); Chem. Abstracts 40, 876 (1946).
- (224) SACHS, F., AND SACHS, L.: Ber. 37, 3088 (1904).
- (225) SANDORFY, C., VROELANT, C., YVAN, P., CHALVET, O., AND DAUDEL, R.: Bull. soc. chim. France 17, 304 (1950).
- (226) SANDORFY, C., AND YVAN, P.: Bull. soc. chim. France 17, 131 (1950).
- (227) Schlenk, W., and Bergmann, E.: Ann. 463, 281 (1928).
- (228) SCHMID, H., AND LEUTENEGGER, W. E.: Helv. Chim. Acta 30, 1965 (1947).
- (229) SCHOFIELD, K.: Quart. Revs. (London) 4, 382 (1950).
- (230) SCHOMAKER, V., AND PAULING, L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 61, 1769 (1939).
- (231) Schorigin, P., and Toptschiew, A.: Ber. 69, 1874 (1936).
- (231a) SCHRADER, G. (I. G. FARBENINDUSTRIE, A.-G.): German patent 544,524 (1931); Chem. Abstracts 26, 3523 (1932).
- (232) SCHRÖDINGER, E.: Ann. Physik 79, 361 (1926).
- (233) SCHUYER, J., BLOM, L., AND VAN KREVELEN, D. W.: Trans. Faraday Soc. 49, 1391 (1953).
- (234) SEN, H. K., AND BASU, U.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 6, 309 (1929); Chem. Abstracts 24, 617 (1930).
- (235) SKITA, A., AND MEYER, W. A.: Ber. 45, 3589 (1912).
- (236) SMITH, C. R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 46, 414 (1924).
- (237) SMITH, H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 803.
- (238) Specker, H., and Gawrosch, H.: Ber. 75, 1338 (1942).
- (239) STECK, E. A., AND EWING, G. W.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 70, 3397 (1948).
- (240) STEPAN, A. H., AND HAMILTON, C. S.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 2438 (1949).
- (241) STUART, H. A., AND VOLKMANN, H.: Z. Physik 80, 107 (1933).
- (242) SUGASAWA, S., AND KODAMA, K.: Ber. 72, 675 (1939).
- (243) SUGASAWA, S., KODAMA, K., AND HARA, S.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 60, 356 (1940); Chem. Abstracts 34, 7291 (1940).
- (244) SUGASAWA, S., AND OHKI, S.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 62, 396 (1942); Chem. Abstracts 45, 5169 (1951).
- (245) SURREY, A. R., AND CUTLER, R. A.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 68, 2570 (1946).
- (246) SUTER, C. M. (Editor): Medicinal Chemistry. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1951).
- (247) TAYLOR, E. C., JR., AND KALENDA, N. W.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 76, 1699 (1954).
- (248) TAYLOR, E. C., JR., AND MARTIN, A. E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 74, 6295 (1952).
- (249) THEOBALD, R. S., AND SCHOFIELD, K.: Chem. Revs. 46, 171 (1950).
- (250) THIELE, J.: Ann. 306, 125 (1898).
- (251) TILFORD, C. H., SHELTON, R. S., AND VAN CAMPEN, M. G.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 70, 4001 (1948).
- (252) TINKER, C. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 89, 856 (1906).
- (253) UKAI, T.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 51, 542 (1931); Chem. Abstracts 25, 5427 (1931).
- (254) UKAI, T., YAMAMOTO, Y., AND HIRANO, S.: J. Pharm. Soc. Japan 73, 821 (1953); Chem. Abstracts 48, 9946 (1954).
- (255) VEER, W. L. C., AND GOLDSCHMIDT, S.: Rec. trav. chim. 65, 793 (1946).
- (256) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 104.
- (257) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1405.
- (258) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1945, 294.
- (259) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1946, 1031.
- (260) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1947, 67.
- (261) WALLS, L. P.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 3511.
- (262) WALLS, L. P.: British patent 666,876 (1952); Chem. Abstracts 47, 5455 (1953).
- (263) WALLS, L. P.: In *Heterocyclic Compounds*, edited by R. C. Elderfield, Vol. 4, Chap. 4. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1952).
- (264) WALLS, L. P., AND WHITTAKER, N.: J. Chem. Soc. 1950, 41.

- (265) WALLS, L. P., AND WHITTAKER, N.: British patent 679,128 (1952); Chem. Abstracts 48, 742 (1954).
- (266) WALLS, L. P., AND WHITTAKER, N.: British patent 687,716 (1953); Chem. Abstracts 47, 10008 (1953).
- (267) WATERS, W. A.: The Chemistry of Free Radicals. Oxford University Press, London (1946).
- (268) WATERS, W. A.: J. Chem. Soc. 1948, 727.
- (269) WATKINS, T. I.: J. Chem. Soc. 1952, 3059.
- (270) WATKINS, T. I.: British patent 714,070 (1954); Chem. Abstracts 50, 1928 (1956).
- (271) WEIDEL, H.: Monatsh. 2, 491 (1881); Chem. Zentralblatt 52, 685 (1881).
- (272) WEISSBERGER, A. (*Editor*): The Chemistry of Heterocyclic Compounds. Interscience Publishers, Inc., New York (1954).
- (273) WHELAND, G. W.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 64, 900 (1942).
- (274) WHELAND, G. W.: Theory of Resonance. John Wiley and Sons, Inc., New York (1944).
- (275) WHELAND, G. W., AND PAULING, L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 57, 2086 (1935).
- (276) WIBAUT, J. P., AND ARENS, J. F.: Rec. trav. chim. 60, 119 (1941).
- (277) WIBAUT, J. P., AND BICKEL, A. F.: Rec. trav. chim. 58, 994 (1939).
- (278) WIBAUT, J. P., AND HERTOG, H. J. DEN: Rec. trav. chim. 64, 55 (1945).
- (279) WIBAUT, J. P., AND WAGTENDONK, H. M. VAN: Rec. trav. chim. 60, 22 (1941).
- (280) WILDMAN, W. C., AND NORTON, W. T.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 76, 152 (1954).
- (281) WISCHNEGRADSKY, A.: Ber. 13, 2400 (1880).
- (282) WITKOP, B., PATRICK, J. B., AND ROSENBLUM, M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 73, 2641 (1951).
- (283) WITTIG, G., JASAITIS, M. A., AND GLOS, M.: Ann. 577, 1 (1952).
- (284) WOOTEN, W. C., AND MCKEE, R. C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 71, 2946 (1946).
- (285) ZIEGLER, K., AND ZEISER, H.: Ber. 63, 1847 (1930).